## Known Descendants of CLINTON ALFORD

This is not the typical AAFA genealogy. These descendants of Job Alford are from a file created by John A. Rogers, AAFA #0544 who is the AAFA authority on Job Descendants. John has researched these folks to a greater degree that AAFA had researched most other Alfords. John also includes more information in his report than is found in a typical AAFA genealogy.

Nevertheless it is a work in progress and probably is not complete and with some error. Generations 5-7 have been removed to protect the privacy of most of the living. The work contains many names but the only ones listed in the index are those listed within the registry system.

Clinton Alford #6183 b. 1798, Wake County, N.C. (formerly Bute), (son of Job Alford #325 and Sarah Ann Turner? #326) m. Martha Slaughter #6184, b. ABT. 1807, Unknown, d. AFT. 1850, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1850, Unknown. Clinton died ABT. 1845, Columbus (Muscogee County), Georgia, buried: ABT. 1845, Unknown. ) Clinton Alford, probable oldest son of Job Alford, was born about 1798 in Franklin County, North Carolina and migrated with his parents to Jones County, Georgia around 1817. That year he showed on the Jones County Tax List, as a minor. In 1818 records show that his father, Job, paid his taxes. In August 1823, Clinton was received into Caney Creek (New Hope) Baptist Church in Jones County. On March 19, 1825 he married Martha Slaughter (?-?), daughter of R. Slaughter, Sr., in Upson County, Georgia, by Thomas Leverett, CCO. Clinton was living in the Redbone District (Land District 10 - LL33) in 1826 (tax list) northeast of Thomaston (near current town of The Rock), but in 1827 (tax list), he moved southeast of Thomaston to the Black Ankle District (494) of Upson County (Militia District 16 - section 87). In 1829, Clinton, along with his father, Job, and brother John Turner, moved west to the Dupree's District (near Daviston) of Talbot County (current Taylor County). In 1830 he was listed as a head of household in the Talbot County, Georgia (Daviston area - now in Taylor County). In 1832 Clinton was granted land in Talbot County in the Cherokee land Lottery. His brother, William Henry Alford, was granted land next door to him. He had two sons between 5-10 years of age and one daughter less than 5 years of age. These two sons were apparently William Henry, named after his uncle, and George Washington (in doubt now as a son). According to just found old letters, the other son of this age would be William Clinton Alford. By 1840 Clinton had moved to Columbus, Georgia (Muscogee County), being on the federal census for Muscogee County in 1840. His residence was in the 5th Ward of the City of Columbus. He was listed with one son under 5 years old (Reuben R.), one son 5-10 years old (probably William Clinton), and one son 10-15 years old (possibly William Henry). He had one daughter between 5-10 (Elizabeth), and one daughter between 10-15 years old (Mary Ann). There is no record of his death, however I estimate it to have been about 1843. On September 23, 1845, a Martha Alford married Jesse Moore in Muscogee County. I believe this to be Clinton's widow, Martha Slaughter Alford. Clinton had no daughters of marrying age at this time, so Martha could not have been a daughter, named after her mother, Martha. There were no other Alfords in Muscogee County in 1840, and the one that was there in 1850 (Ben Alford) was too young to have had a daughter that age. Clinton had the following probable children:

#### Children.

- + 2. i **William Henry Alford** #6517 b. 3 Sep 1825.
- + 3. ii **George Washington Alford** #9365 b. 1826.
- + 4. iii **William Clinton Alford** #15651 b. 1827.
- + 5. iv **Mary Ann Alford** #15653 b. 24 Mar 1830.
  - 6. v Reuben R. Alford #15652 b. 1833, Columbus (Muscogee County), Alabama, m. Never Married #15659. Reuben died ABT. 1895, Placer County, California (probably), buried: AFT. 1895, Unknown. Reuben R. Alford, son of Clinton Alford, was born about 1833 in Muscogee County, Georgia. He grew up in Muscogee County and lived there until moving to

Russell County, Alabama around 1847. In 1850, he is listed as a single man in the household of Seaborn Snuck in Russell County. In around 1857 he movd with his brother and sister-in-law, William and Mary Alford, to Sacramento County, California, where bought and farmed land. In 1870, he and his brother had moved to Solano County. On january 5, 1872, Reuben bought a land patent in Solano County (Township 007N, Range 002E, Section 24). During this decade both brothers moved to Solo County and back to Solano County. By 1880 they had bought farms in El Dorado County, and by 1886 were in Placer County, where, apparently, they lived until their deaths in the late 1890s. Reuben never married or had any children. It is thought that he, like his sister, Mary Ann, and brother, William Clinton, died of consumption (tubercolosis).

+ 7. vi **Sarah Elizabeth "Lizzy" Alford** #15654 b. 1836.

#### **Second Generation**

2. William Henry Alford #6517 (1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 3 Sep 1825, The Rock (Upson County), Ga., m. (1) Eliza Louviza Webb #6518, b. 4 Nov 1829, Elbert County, Georgia, d. 11 Nov 1857, Pike Co, Alabama (Mt. Ida) (current Co), buried: 13 Nov 1857, Pike Co, Alabama (Mt. Ida) (current Co), m. (2) Narcissus Padgett #6519, b. 1839, Muscogee County, Ga., d. 28 Aug 1861, Butler County, Alabama, buried: 30 Aug 1861, Butler County, Alabama, m. (3) Samantha Martha Ann Owens #6521, b. APR 1839, Georgia, (daughter of William Owens #16075 and Unknown #16076) d. 28 Jan 1921, Port Neches (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 30 Jan 1921, North Jericho Cemetery (Shelby, Texas). William died 23 Oct 1897, Paxton (Shelby County), Texas, buried: 25 Oct 1897, North Jericho Cemetery (Shelby, Texas). (32) William Henry Alford, oldest probable son of Clinton Alford, was bom on September 3, 1825 in Upson County, Georgia. By 1840 his family had moved to Muscogee County, Georgia. William's father probably died about 1843. In February 17, 1848 William Henry married Eliza Louviza Webb of Elbert County, Georgia (11/4/1829-11/11/1857) in Muscogee County, Ga., probably in the city of Columbus. Jefferey Oats performed the service. Eliza was the daughter of Fortunatus and Sara Webb, also of Harris County, Georgia. Fortunatus Webb was the coroner of Harris County, Georgia in 1835. Eliza had a first cousin, Phillip Elkane (Elkanna) Webb, who was living with William Henry's cousin, William Floyd Alford in 1860. Like William, his Father-in-Law was a Baptist minister. Muscogee County bordered Harris County, where William grew up. In 1849 he left the Harris/Muscogee County, Ga. area and moved to Coosa County, Alabama (north of Montgomery, Al.), where in the 1850 federal census, he was listed as an overseer on a plantation. This move was probably in concert with the move of his father-in-law, Fortunatus Webb, who settled nearby. William also apparently followed Mr. Webb into the ministry. In about 1856 William moved south to Mt. Ida, Alabama in Pike County (current Crenshaw County - just a couple miles noth of Brantley), Alabama probably to take over a ministry there. Mt. Ida is about 4 miles northeast of Brantley, Alabama on County Road 41. On November 11, 1857, William's wife, Eliza died in Pike County. William and Eliza had five children together. On November 1, 1858, William received a land patent for 79.64 acres in Pike County (Mt. Ida). On November 16, 1859 William re-married to Narcissus Padgett (b. 1839 in Muscogee County, Ga.) just across the county line in Butler County, Alabama, by the Reverand William C. Avant, husband of Eliza Webb Alford's sister, Samantha Webb. Narcissus was probably the daughter of Craig Padgett, who shows on the Pike County census in 1850 and 1860. William and his family were listed on the 1860 Pike County census. On August 25,1861 William's 2nd wife, Narcissus, died during childbirth in Butler County, Alabama. She possibly was in the home of her parents in Butler County during this time. After losing his 2nd wife, William married his 3rd wife, Samantha Martha Ann Owens (4/1839-1/28/1921), daughter of William Owens, on February 17, 1863 in Pike County, Alabama. Shortly after marriage, on September 22, 1863, William joined the Confederate Navy and served until the end of the war in 1865. Upon returning from the war, in around 1866, William moved to just across the Pike County line, to Butler County, Alabama. His stay there was short-lived as in 1868 he moved to Walton County, Florida (according to daughter's Civil War pension application), where

he was listed on the federal census as living in the Gaskin/Darlington area. His occupation was a teacher and minister. Here he finally caught up with his uncle, John Turner Alford. In 1870 William Henry was living next door to John Turner in the Limestone area, near Darlington. William Henry was the founder and first minister of Limestone Baptist Church near Darlington, Florida. His cousin, John Francis Alford, was the church clerk. In 1871, church minutes show that he presided over the funeral of his uncle, John Turner Alford. Church minutes also show he was still the minister at Limestone through 1872. In about 1873, shortly after the death of his uncle, John Turner Alford, William Henry moved to the Sandy Creek area of Holmes County, Florida, not far from Lake Cassidy. The move was probably an effort to reside centrally in the middle of all the churches he preached at. In 1878 he was the Pastor of Sandy Creek and New Hope Baptist Churches in Holmes County. Sandy Creek Baptist Church was, by far, the largest church in the area, having 88 members in 1879. In 1879 he took back the additional pastorship of Limestone Baptist Church near Darlington in Walton County. In 1880, he shows on the census in the Sandy Creek area, six houses away from his daughter, Emma, and her husband, Abner Vaughn. Also not far away, were his daughter Alice and her husband, Daniel Smith. In 1880 he was Pastor of Sandy Creek, New Hope, Limestone, and Mt. Zion Baptist Churches in Holmes and Walton Counties. William's brother-in-law (by his first wife), Thomas J. Webb, was the church clerk at New Hope in 1880. Another brother-in-law, William H. Webb, was also active in the area churches as a clerk and messenger. The last mention I have found of William Henry in the Limestone Church records, as minister is August 27, 1881. He was also a Holmes County Commissioner in 1881. He was still the pastor of Sandy Creek and New Hope Baptist Churches in 1881. His son-in-law, Daniel Smith, husband of daughter, Alice Alford Smith, was his clerk at New Hope Church in 1881. Around 1882 William, Samantha, and family moved to Lake Defuniak (current DeFuniak Springs) in Walton County. They were among the first settlers of De Funiak Springs, which was laid out in 1881, and was built during 1882-1883. William shows there on the 1885 Florida State Census as "W.A. Allford". In 1886, he bought lots 1673, 1677, and 1670 from the Lake De Funiak Land Company. His stay there was short, as in 1887, according to his wife's widow's pension, the family moved to Shelby County, Texas, near the town of Spivey (current Paxton), ten miles north of Center, Texas and 2 miles east of Teneha, on current U.S. Highway 84. Walton County records show that in 1887, William Henry sold his house and lot in De Funiak Springs (Lot 1677 26-3N-19) to Winnie Henderson. The railroad had just been built as far as Shelby County in 1885. William Henry obviously took advantage of the fact he could load his family on the train in Lake DeFuniak and go directly by rail to Texas. William Henry died in Shelby County on October 23, 1897 (on tombstone - "Gone from our home, but not from our hearts"). His burial was at North Jericho Cemetery in Shelby County, about 3 miles south of Paxton, Texas on Jericho Creek (at the end of CR 3671). On June 12, 1900, while still a resident of Shelby County, Samantha, his wife, filed for a widow's Confederate pension, which was granted on July 12, 1900. In 1900 the recently widowed Samantha was listed living as a boarder with Martha Braly in Shelby County, Texas. The census also showed that Samantha had 7 children, with 6 living in 1900. Willie Alford, who was in the same household, (born 10/1889 in Texas) was the son of John Turner Alford, her son. In 1910 Samantha was living with her son, Samuel Bloxcom Alford in Newton County, Texas. At that time 4 of her 7 children were still alive (Samuel, John Turner, Henry Marion, and Sarah Belle). Since six were alive in 1900, two must have died between 1900 and 1910. Samantha M. Alford died on January 28, 1921 of heart disease in Port Neches, Texas (Jefferson County), at the home of her son, Henry Marion Alford, with whom she had moved in with in the summer of 1920. According to her Mortuary Warrant, she was taken by train to Shelby County and buried in an unmarked grave next to her husband at North Jericho Cemetery in Shelby County, one mile east of Tenaha.

Children by Eliza Louviza Webb:

- + 8. i William Lafayette Alford #1109 b. 22 Feb 1849.
- + 9. ii Mary Indiana Frances Alford #1110 b. 22 May 1850.
- + 10. iii **Emma Eliza Alford** #6522 b. 12 Apr 1852.
- + 11. iv **Alice Booney Alford** #1111 b. 10 Mar 1854.
- + 12. v **James Thomas Alford** #1112 b. 11 Nov 1857.

- Children by Narcissus Padgett:)
- 13. vi **Chorner Alexander Alford** #6520 b. 25 Aug 1861, Butler County, Alabama, m. **Never Married** #9823. Chorner died 28 Sep 1861, Butler County, Alabama, buried: 30 Sep 1861,
  Butler County, Alabama. *Children by Samantha Martha Ann Owens:*)
- + 14. vii Susan Marie Antoinette Alford #1113 b. 15 Dec 1863.
- + 15. viii **John Turner Alford** #1114 b. 16 Apr 1867.
- + 16. ix **Henry Marion Alford** #1115 b. 5 May 1868.
- + 17. x **Julius Charles "Charlie" Alford** #1116 b. 23 Feb 1872.
  - 18. xi Samantha Elizabeth Alford #1117 b. 1874, Darlington (Walton County), Florida, m. \_\_\_\_\_\_ Unknown #4412. Samantha died ABT. 1905, Teneha (Shelby County), Texas, buried: ABT. 1905, Unknown. (83) Samantha Elizabeth Alford, daughter of William Henry Alford, named after her mother, was born in 1874 in Holmes County, Florida. In 1885 she was still living with her parents in Lake DeFuniak, Florida (Walton County). Samantha died about 1905 in Shelby County, Texas. Nothing further is known of her.
- + 19. xii **Sarah Belle Alford** #1118 b. 10 Sep 1878.
- + 20. xiii **Samuel Bloxcom Alford** #1260 b. 11 Aug 1880.
- George Washington Alford #9365 (1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 1826, Talbot County, Ga., m. Mahana Elizabeth Page 3. #9366, b. 1820, Georgia, d. AFT. 1880, Lee County, Mississippi, buried: AFT. 1880, Unknown. George died AFT. 1880, Lee County, Mississippi, buried: AFT. 1880, Unknown. George Washington Alford, probable son of Clinton Alford, was born in 1826 in Upson County (possibly Talbot County), Georgia. He grew up in Talbot County and later, Muscogee County, Georgia. In 1840 he lived with his parents in the 5th Ward of Columbus, Georgia (Muscogee County). On December 21, 1847 he married Mahana Elizabeth Page (1820-aft 1880) in Upson County, Ga. She was the daughter of Leonard Page of Upson County. He soon moved his family to Troup County, Georgia, where his first child was born. By 1850 he had moved to Marion County, Georgia (census), just south of his Columbus, Georgia teenage home. In the early 1850s he decided to head west into Alabama, and by 1858 had moved to the town of Tallassee in Elmore County, Alabama. By 1860 he decided to move back closer to home and settled in Russell County, Alabama (1860 census), just across the Alabama line from Columbus, Ga. In 1870 he was still shown in Russell County, but a little farther west in the town of Uchee. Sometime around 1871-72, George and Mahana Alford moved to Lee County, Mississippi. The 1880 Lee County census shows them living in Dwelling 210 of the 94th District. George was a farmer by occupation. With them lived two adult children, Robert Leonard Lafayette, and Sarah Mahana. That is the last I know of him, but George died before 1900.

Mahana: (88) Sarah Mahana Alford, daughter of George Washington Alford, was born in 1853 in Marion County, Georgia. She grew up in Russell County, Alabama during the 1860s, and later moved with her parents to Lee County, Mississippi around 1872. She was still single and living in Lee County with her parents in 1880. On November 17, 1895 Sarah married Carrol Benjamin Mayfield (abt 1854-abt 1925) in Lee County. In 1900 the family shows on the census in Nettleton (Lee County), Mississippi. Whereas, Sarah had no children of her own, she did raise Carrol's son, Edgar, from his first marriage to Mary Sparks, who died in 1893. Around 1905, Sarah and Carrol left Mississippi and moved to Childress County, Texas, where in 1910 they are shown on the census. Carrol worked as a railway car carpenter for a railroad company. In 1920, they were still living in Childress County. Carrol died sometime around 1925, as in 1930, Sarah had moved into a hotel/boarding house in Ellis County, Texas, where she was listed as a widow. Sarah died around 1935.

- + 21. i **George Towns Alford** #9367 b. 18 Feb 1848.
  - 22. ii **Georgiana Alford** #9373 b. 1851, Marion County, Ga., m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #9678. Georgiana died Unknown, buried: Unknown.

- + 23. iii **Sarah Mahana Alford** #9374 b. 19 Aug 1856.
- + 24. iv Robert Leonard Lafayette Alford #9375 b. 19 Jan 1858.
- William Clinton Alford #15651 (1.Clinton) b. 1827, The Rock (Upson County), Georgia, m. Mary C.? 4. #15655, b. 1828, Alabama, d. 24 Oct 1879, Sacramento (Sacramento Co), California, buried: 1879, Old Sacramento City Cemetery. William died ABT. 1897, Placer County, California (probably), buried: ABT. 1897, Unknown. William Clinton Alford, probable son of Clinton Alford, was born about 1827 in The Rock, Upson County, Georgia (from Placer County, Ca. voter registry 1892). He moved with his parents to Talbot County in about 1829 and around 1833 to the city of Columbus in Muscogee, Georgia. William Clinton spent his teen years in Columbus. His father, Clinton probably died around 1843, as Muscogee County marriage records indicate that his mother, Martha Slaughter Alford remarried Jesse Moore in 1845. As a young man, William Clinton moved across the Chattahootchee River into Russell County, Alabama, where in 1850, he was living as a single man in the household of Allen Chapman. Sometime around 1856, he married his wife, Mary C. ? (1827-abt 1873) in Alabama. The couple soon moved across the country and settled in Franklin (Sacramento County), California. Shortly after their arrival, in 1857, their one and only child was born. The California census of 1860 shows William still in Sacramento County, with his wife, child, and brother, Reuben R. Alford. Prior to 1870, they moved out to nearby Solano County, California, where both Reuben and William Clinton farmed. William bought a land patent on January 5, 1872 in Solano County (Township 007N, Range 002E, Section 24. William's wife, Mary, died of consumption (tuberculosis), after fighting it for years, on October 24, 1879 in the city of Sacramento, California. She is buried in the Old Sacramento City Cemetery. During this decade William and Reuben moved to Yolo County for a time, but came back to Solano County. In 1876 he was living in the City of Sacramento. By 1880, both Reuben and William had moved to Greenwood in El Dorado County, California where they also farmed. William was listed in 1880 as a widower. Both brother's later moved to the town of Allens in Placer County, California, just north of El Dorado County by 1886. Both of them were listed on the Placer County voter registry in 1886, 1890, and 1892. William probably died around 1897 in Placer County, as he cannot be found in the 1900 census or 1910 census. It is thought, judging from old letters he and his wife wrote, that he too suffered from tubercolosis. William and Mary Alford apparently had only one child:

Children:

- 25. i **John Alford** #15656 b. 1857, Franklin (Sacramento County), California, m. **Never Married** #15657. John died BEF. 1870, California, buried: BEF. 1870, Unknown.
- 5. Mary Ann Alford #15653 (1.Clinton¹) b. 24 Mar 1830, Talbot County, Georgia, m. John Clarke #15660, b. 5 May 1826, Cumberland County, North Carolina, d. 20 Sep 1874, Jefferson County, Arkansas, buried: 1874, Unknown. Mary died 4 May 1871, Vaugine (Jefferson Co), Arkansas Bluff), buried: 1871, Unknown. Mary Ann Alford, daughter of Clinton Alford was born on March 24, 1830 in Talbot County, Georgia. She grew up there and later in Muscogee County, where on June 1, 1851 she married John Clarke (5/5/1826-1873). The couple soon moved to Haywood County, Tennessee, where they lived until around 1857, when they settled in Pine Bluff (Jefferson County), Arkansas. They are listed in Jefferson County in 1860. Sometime before 1870, John and Mary moved back to Tennessee. Mary died, possibly of consumption (tubercolosis), on May 4, 1871 in Haywood County, Tennessee. Mary and John Clark had the following children: John Peter Clarke (3/7/1852-1905), Victor Perrin Clarke (1/13/1854-?), William Andrew Clarke (1/27/1856-?), James Buchanan Clarke (6/22/1858-?), Mary Martha "Mattie" Clarke (8/11/1860-?), Charles Rosemund Clarke (10/7/1863-?), Nancy Clarke (2/2/1867-?), and Neill Clarke (7/29/1869-?).

- + 26. i **John Peter Clarke** #15661 b. 7 Mar 1852.
  - 27. ii Victor Perrin Clarke #15662 b. 13 Jan 1854, Brownsville (Haywood County), Tennessee.
  - 28. iii **William Andrew Clarke** #15663 b. 27 Jan 1856, Unknown.

- 29. iv **James Buchanan Clarke** #15664 b. 22 Jun 1858, Unknown, m. **Never Married** #15681. James died 23 May 1864, Cincinatti, Ohio, buried: 1864, Cincinatti, Ohio.
- 30. v **Mary Martha "Mattie" Clarke** #15665 b. 11 Aug 1860, Pine Bluff (Jefferson County), Arkansas.
- 31. vi Charles Rosemund Clarke #15666 b. 7 Oct 1863, Pine Bluff (Jefferson County), Arkansas.
- 32. vii Nancy Clarke #15667 b. 2 Feb 1867, Unknown.
- 33. viii **Neill Clarke** #15668 b. 29 Jul 1869, Jefferson County, Arkansas, m. **Never Married** #15682. Neill died 8 May 1870, Jefferson County, Arkansas, buried: 1870, Unknown.
- 7. **Sarah Elizabeth "Lizzy" Alford** #15654 (1.Clinton¹) b. 1836, Muscogee County, Georgia, m. **Zachariah T. Batson** #15658, b. 1830, Florida, d. AFT. 1880, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1880, Unknown. Sarah died AFT. 1880, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1880, Unknown. *Children:* 
  - 34. i **Mary M. Batson** #16116 b. 1869.
  - 35. ii Martha A. Batson #16117 b. 1873.
  - 36. iii **William P. Batson** #16118 b. 1879.

#### Third Generation

William Lafayette Alford #1109 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 22 Feb 1849, Coosa County, Alabama, m. 8. Ursula "Sula" Moore #1128, b. 26 Jan 1842, Georgia, (daughter of Lovell Moore #8937 and Elizabeth ?? #8938) d. 1920, Holmes County, Florida, buried: 1920, Sandy Creek Cemetery in Holmes County. William died 10 Dec 1918, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Florida, buried: 12 Dec 1918, Sandy Creek Cemetery near Ponce, Florida. William Lafayette Alford was born on February 22, 1849 in Coosa County, Alabama. He grew up in Coosa County and later in Pike County, Alabama. Having lost his mother, Eliza, in 1857 at the age of 8, he was living with his second stepmother, Samantha. In 1868 William moved to Walton County, Florida with his parents, living next door to his Great Uncle John Turner Alford. In 1871 he married Ursula Moore (1/26/1842-1920), daughter of Lovel (1795-1878) and Elizabeth Bennett Moore, (b. Randolph County, Ga.) in Walton County, Florida and soon moved to the Lake Cassidy area of Holmes County, not far from Ponce de Leon. His homestead was about one mile west of Sandy Creek Baptist Church, on the dirt road. William Lafayette showed on the 1885 Florida State census for Holmes County, living next door to his sister Alice Booney Alford Smith and brother-in-law, Daniel Smith. A farmer, by occupation, he was still there in 1900 according to the federal census. The 1910 census shows him and his wife, Ursula, living next door to their son, William Chorner Alford, on the Scott's Mill to Westville road. Their other son, Lovel Ezra Alford, lived two houses away. Both daughters had died while giving birth to their first child. William Lafayette, a literate man, died on December 10, 1918 (death certificate) in Holmes County at home near Bridge Creek. Leslie Davis, a cousin of this author, a childhood neighbor, relates an interesting story about "old Mr. Alford." Around 1917, a year before his death, William Lafayette was traveling in his buggy on the Limestone to Red Bay road and got stuck in the mud. Leslie's mother sent him (age 7 at the time) to help him out. William Lafayette's wife Ursula, known as "Sula" died in Holmes County in 1920, at 78 years of age, and is buried at Sandy Creek Cemetery in Holmes County. Her death would have been after February of that year, as she had given an oil lease to some of her land on February 3, 1920 to the Oklahoma Star Refining Company. "Sula" had moved to Walton County in 1850 with her parents and siblings. Her brothers, Lovell, Ezra, William, George Washington, and John S. also settled in Walton County. She was listed on the 1920 Holmes County census as a widow, living with her son, Charles Lovel Ezra Alford, in the Bridge Creek Precinct, near Ponce de Leon. According to death certificates, both were supposedly buried at Sandy Creek Baptist Church Cemetery, but the graves cannot be found.

Children:

37. i **Savannah Alford** #1129 b. 1872, Holmes County, Fla., m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #4336, b.

- Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Savannah died ABT. 1892, Holmes County, Florida, buried: ABT. 1892, Unknown.
- + 38. ii **William Chorner Alford** #1130 b. 17 May 1874.
- + 39. iii **Charles Lovell Ezra "Love" Alford** #1131 b. 23 Feb 1877.
  - 40. iv Elizabeth "Lizzie" Alice Alford #1132 b. SEP 1882, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Fla., m. Floyd Hicks #7088, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Elizabeth died ABT. 1904, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Fla., buried: ABT. 1904, Sandy Creek Cemetery near Ponce, Florida. Elizabeth "Lizzie" Alice Alford, daughter of William Lafayette Alford, was born in September 1882 in Holmes County, Florida. She grew up in the Sandy Creek area of Holmes County, just northwest of Ponce de Leon. In 1900 she was living with her mother, Catherine Alford, in Westville. On April 27, 1903, "Lizzie" married Floyd Hicks (?-?) in Walton County, Florida. She died in 1904 during childbirth, just as her older sister, Savannah, had.
- 9. **Mary Indiana Frances Alford** #1110 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 22 May 1850, Coosa County, Alabama, m. **John Andrews** #6523, b. 1848, Unknown, d. ABT. 1905, Holmes County, Florida, buried: ABT. 1905, Unknown. Mary died ABT. 1915, St. Andrews (Washington -, Florida, buried: ABT. 1915, Unknown. Mary Indiana Francis Alford, daughter of William Henry Alford, was born on May 22, 1850 in Coosa County, Alabama. She spent most of her teenage years in Coosa and Pike Counties in Alabama, but in 1868, she moved to Walton County, Florida (Limestone) with her parents. In 1870 she was shown living at home with her parents in Darlington, Florida. Nothing further is known of her. *Children:* 
  - 41. i **Joanna Andrews** #15409 b. 1871.
  - 42. ii **Abbie Andrews** #15410 b. 1872.
  - 43. iii **Thomas Andrews** #15411 b. 1874.
  - 44. iv Charles Andrews #15412 b. 1877.
  - 45. v **Yarborough Andrews** #15413 b. 1880.
  - 46. vi **Derrell Haisley Andrews** #15414 b. 23 Sep 1885, Holmes County, Florida, m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #15416. Derrell died JAN 1965, Leon County, Florida, buried: 1965, Unknown.
  - 47. vii **Oakley Andrews** #15415 b. 26 Aug 1887, Holmes County, Florida, m. **Carrie?** #15417, b. 1899, Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Oakley died MAY 1969, Umatillo (Lake County), Florida, buried: 1969, Unknown.
- 10. Emma Eliza Alford #6522 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 12 Apr 1852, Coosa County, Alabama, m. Abner Michael Vaughan #6524, b. 16 Sep 1841, Walton County, Florida, (son of Michael Vaughan, Jr. #8867 and Margaret ?? #8868) d. 9 May 1915, Holmes County, Florida, buried: 1915, Mt. Ida Methodist Church in Holmes Co. Emma died 17 Oct 1916, Holmes County, Florida, buried: 1916, Mt. Ida Methodist Church in Holmes Co. Emma Eliza Alford, daughter of William Henry Alford, was born in in Coosa County, Alabama (Wetumpka) on April 12, 1852. In 1868 she moved with her parents to Walton County, Florida (Limestone). On January 27, 1870 she married Abner Michael Vaughan (9/16/1841-5/9/1904) in Walton County, Florida. The couple shortly moved to the Lake Cassidy (Sandy Creek) area of Holmes County, Florida, apparently due to the move there by Emma's parents. From 1878-1880, Emma's brotherin-law, John Angus Vaughan, served as clerk of New Hope Baptist Church, under her father, William Henry Alford. In 1880, the federal census shows them living six houses away from Emma's parents in the Sandy Creek community. By 1900 (Federal Census) the couple had moved to the Matthew's Mill community (near New Hope) of Holmes County near the Alabama line off of Highway 2. Emma, a very literate lady, lived in Holmes County (in the New Hope community) the rest of her life, and died there on October 17, 1915. She is buried at Mt. Ida Methodist Church near New Hope (Holmes County). Abner, who preceded her in death on May 9, 1904, is also buried there. On December 12, 1905 Emma was approved for a CSA Widow's pension for her deceased husband. Emma and Abner had the following

children: Giles Bowers Vaughn (10/27/1870-2/6/1916 / b. Holmes County, Fla. / m. Vitrell C. Matthews), Mary Vaughan (9/27/1872-7/31/1910 / b. Walton County / m. J.P. Cowan), Fenner Vaughan (11/3/1877-10/3/1912 / d. in Cottondale, Fla. (Washington County), Millard Alford Vaughan (4/14/1883-2/14/1913 / m. Nellie ? - 3/18/1888-10/26/1972), Oscar Vaughan (1/13/1881-12/27/1961 / m. Mary Etna Howell), Alma Camilla Vaughan (1/1/1890-7/1968 / m. John Thomas Edwards 1905 / buried Kabrich Cemetery in Arcadia, Fla.), Margaret "Maggie" Vaughan (12/1875-aft 1900), and Henry Vaughan. Tommie Lee Petty McNair, a descendent of Emma, through her son Giles Bowers Vaughan, is currently helping research this family.

Children:

- + 48. i **Giles Bowers Vaughan** #8768 b. 27 Oct 1870.
  - 49. ii **Mary Vaughan** #8854 b. 27 Sep 1872, Holmes County, Fla., m. **J.P. Cowan** #8855, b. Unknown, d. Unknown. Mary died 31 Jul 1910, Unknown.
  - 50. iii **Fenner Vaughan** #8856 b. 3 Nov 1877, Holmes County, Fla., m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #8857. Fenner died 3 Oct 1912, Washington County, Fla. (Cottondale).
  - 51. iv **Oscar Vaughan** #8860 b. 13 Jan 1881, Holmes County, Fla., m. **Mary Etna Howell** #8861, b. 26 Jan 1882, Unknown, d. 19 Feb 1949, Unknown. Oscar died 27 Dec 1961, Unknown.
  - 52. v **Millard A. Vaughan** #8858 b. 14 Apr 1883, Holmes County, Fla., m. **Nellie** ?? #8859, b. 18 Mar 1888, Unknown, d. 26 Oct 1972, Unknown. Millard died 14 Feb 1913, Unknown.
  - 53. vi **Alma Vaughan** #8862.
  - 54. vii Margaret Vaughan #8863.
  - 55. viii Henry Vaughan #8864.
- Alice Booney Alford #1111 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 10 Mar 1854, Coosa County, Alabama, m. Daniel Smith #6525, b. 16 Jan 1852, Holmes County, Florida, d. 22 Jan 1935, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 24 Jan 1935, Lake Mystic Cemetery in Liberty, Florida. Alice died 26 May 1936, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 29 May 1936, Lake Mystic Cemetery in Liberty, Florida. Alice Booney Alford, daughter of William Henry Alford, was born on March 10, 1854 in Coosa County, Alabama. She spent most of her childhood years in Pike County, Alabama, however, in 1868 she moved to Walton County, Florida (Limestone) with her parents. In 1870 she is shown living at home with her parents. In about 1872, Alice, a literate woman, married Daniel Smith (1/16/1852-1/22/1935) in Holmes County. They set up their homestead in the Sandy Creek area of Holmes County immediately after marriage. In 1880 (federal census) the couple still lived in the Sandy Creek area of Holmes County, not far from her sister, Emma, and her father William Henry Alford. Her cousin Jane Alford Tadlock and her husband Benjamin lived two houses away. In 1885 (state census), Alice and Daniel Smith were living next door to William Lafayette Alford, Alice's brother, who had taken over his father's land. William Henry Alford had gone to Lake Defuniak in Walton County around 1882. From 1881 to 1885 Alice's husband, Daniel Smith, was the clerk at New Hope Baptist Church in Holmes County, serving for a while under his father-in-law, William Henry Alford, the pastor. Sometime in the early 1890s (after their last child was born), the family moved to Bristol, Florida (Liberty County), just southeast of Holmes County. In 1900 (Federal Census) they were shown living in Bristol, where they lived the rest of their lives. Daniel died in 1935 and "Booney" died a year later, on May 26, 1936. They are buried at Lake Mystic Cemetery just south of Bristol. "Booney" and Daniel Smith had the following children: Mary L. Smith (1873-unknown / b. Holmes County), Daniel Matthew Smith (9/6/1875-6/27/1898 / b. Holmes County / d. Liberty County), Mahala F. Smith (4/15/1878-12/4/1959 / b. Holmes County d. Liberty County / m. 11/17/1899 Henry Mitch Strickland), Alice Serena Smith (2/9/1880-10/18/1927 / b. Holmes County / m. 12/30/1901 Augustus Benton / died Liberty County), Nettie E. Smith (3/6/1885-4/24/1963 / m. W.A. Preacher / b. Holmes County d. Liberty County), Ellen Genora Smith (2/1888-1943 / b. Holmes County / m. 9/22/1913 Jacob Oscar Colvin / d. Liberty County), and Gypsy L. Smith (5/8/1889-12/1979 / b. Holmes County d. Polk County, Fla. / m. ? Crowder).

- 56. i **Mary L. Smith** #12847 b. 1873, Holmes County, Florida, m. \_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #12854. Mary died Unknown, buried: Unknown.
- 57. ii **Daniel Matthew Smith** #12848 b. 6 Sep 1875, Holmes County, Florida, m. **Never Married** #12855. Daniel died 27 Jun 1898, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 1898, Lake Mystic Cemetery in Liberty, Florida.
- 58. iii **Mahala F. Smith** #12849 b. 15 Apr 1878, Holmes County, Florida, m. **Henry Mitchel Strickland** #12856, b. 6 Aug 1873, Unknown, d. JUL 1961, Bristol (Liberty Couunty), Florida, buried: 1961, Unknown. Mahala died 4 Dec 1959, Bristol (Liberty Couunty), Florida, buried: 1959, Unknown.
- 59. iv Alice Serena Smith #12850 b. 9 Feb 1880, Holmes County, Florida, m. Augustus Vonlee Benton #12857, b. 6 Jun 1878, South Carolina, d. AUG 1969, Hosford (Liberty County), Florida, buried: 1969, Lake Mystic Cemetery in Liberty, Florida. Alice died 18 Oct 1927, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 1927, Lake Mystic Cemetery in Liberty, Florida.
- 60. v Nettie E. Smith #12851 b. 6 Mar 1885, Holmes County, Florida, m. William Arthur Preacher #12858, b. 1873, Alabama, d. 1948, Bristol (Liberty County), Florida, buried: 1948, Unknown. Nettie died 24 Apr 1963, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 1963, Unknown.
- 61. vi **Ellen Genora Smith** #12852 b. FEB 1888, Holmes County, Florida, m. **Jacob Oscar Colvin** #12859, b. 14 Dec 1885, Unknown, d. MAY 1965, Quincy (Gadsden County), Florida, buried: 1965, Unknown. Ellen died 1943, Liberty County, Florida, buried: 1943, Unknown.
- 62. vii **Gypsy L. Smith** #12853 b. 8 May 1889, Holmes County, Florida, m. **? Crowder** #12860, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Gypsy died DEC 1979, Frostproof (Polk County), Florida, buried: 1979, Unknown.
- **James Thomas Alford** #1112 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 11 Nov 1857, Pike County, Alabama, m. (1) Catherine W. Neal #1124, b. 9 Sep 1844, Holmes County, Florida, d. 9 Feb 1909, Holmes County, Florida, buried: 1909, Westville Cemetery in Holmes Co, Florida, m. (2) Lena Simmons #1127, b. 1879, Unknown, d. 1959, Holmes County, Florida. James died 20 Aug 1931, Holmes County, Florida, buried: 1931, Mt. Ida Methodist Church in Holmes Co. Thomas James "Tom" Alford, son of William Henry Alford, was born on November 11,1857 in Pike County, Alabama. His mother, Eliza, died after giving birth to him. He was named after his maternal uncle, Thomas James Webb. In 1868 he moved with his parents to Walton County, Florida (Limestone). In 1873 he moved with his family from Walton County to Holmes County, Florida in the Lake Cassidy area. Thomas James married Catherine W. Neal (9/9/1844-2/9/1909) in 1876 in Holmes County. Catherine was the daughter of David and Margaret Neal of Holmes County. David Neal was the Church Clerk at Sandy Creek Baptist Church under Thomas's father, Rev. William Henry Alford, from 1878-1880. The family shows on the 1880 Federal Census for Holmes County. Family legend says that in around 1886 James headed for East Texas, apparently leaving his wife and children in Florida. Catherine, James's wife, was shown living near Westville, Florida (Holmes County) in 1900 as head-of-household, with her two children. She died February 9, 1909 in Holmes County, and is buried at the Westville City Cemetery. Thomas James moved back from Texas, to the New Hope area of Holmes County, in the early 1900's. It is not known whether or not he rejoined his wife, Catherine. On November 16, 1917, Thomas sold land to T.J. McDade in Holmes County. On October 7, 1918, in Holmes County, James married Lena Simmons (8/27/1879-1959) of Westville and settled in Westville after marriage. Lena was born, Eva Lena Stanton, daughter of Chalmers Stanton and Icie Lavenia Rikard Stanton of Westville. Her first husband was Joseph Simmons, who died around 1912. Thomas James "Tom" Alford was shown on the federal census, as living in Holmes County, Florida with Lena in 1920. He also had four Simmons stepchildren (Charles "Charlie" Simmons b. 1904, Hollie Simmons b. 6/2/1903, Ira Simmons b. 10/9/1907, and Mabel Simmons b. 1911). There was an apparent divorce around 1928, as in 1930 Thomas James was living in New Hope, Florida with his nephew, Oscar Vaughan, son of his sister, Emma Alford Vaughan. Thomas James Alford died on August 20, 1931 (death certificate) in Holmes County. His step-grandson, Thomas Simmons of New Hope, Florida says he

remembers "Tom" Alford riding him around in a wagon in the early 1930s. At the time of death, his residence was listed as No. 1 Florida Route 2, just inside the Alabama line. His doctor was J.W. Beasley of Geneva, Alabama. According to his death certificate, Thomas was involved in the grocery business. He was buried at the Mt. Ida Cemetery (grave unmarked) near New Hope, Florida in Holmes County. Lena Alford is buried at Westville Cemetery with her first husband. Thomas James had no children with Lena. *Children by Catherine W. Neal:* 

- 63. i Margaret Louise Alford #1125 b. JUL 1877, Holmes County, Fla., m. Herbert A. Thorton #12846, b. 1875, Ohio, d. 1949, Tampa (Hillsborough County), Florida, buried: 1949, Unknown. Margaret died Unknown, buried: 25 Oct 1939, Tampa (Hillsborough County), Florida. Margaret Louise Alford, named after her maternal grandmother, Margaret Louise Neal. She was born in July 1877 in Holmes County, Florida. The 1900 census shows her living with her mother in Westville, Florida (Holmes County). In Holmes County, on August 30, 1903, she married Herbert A.Thorton (1875-1949) of Ohio. The couple lived a short time in Westville, but after the infant death of their first and only child (buried in Westville Cemetery next to grandmother Catherine Neal Alford), they moved to Gainesville, Georgia (Hall County) in 1904, where Herbert owned a grocery store, according to the 1910 census. By 1930 they had moved to Tampa, Florida, where they were living on Patterson Avenue. Louise worked as a dressmaker. She died on October 25, 1939 in Tampa, Florida (Florida Death Index). Herbert, her husband died 10 years later in Tampa.
- William David Alford #1126 b. 17 Apr 1879, Holmes County, Fla., m. Never Married 64. #4450. William died 5 Apr 1958, Perry (Taylor County), Florida, buried: 1958, Woodlawn Cemetery in Perry, Florida. William David Alford, son of Thomas James Alford, named after both of his grandfathers, was born on April 17, 1879 (death certificate) in Holmes County, Florida. In 1900 he was listed on the Holmes County federal census, as living with his mother. His father had gone to Texas for a while. At this time he made his living as a telephone operator. In 1917 William registered for the draft in Holmes County. At the time of his registration, his occupation was that of being a structural iron worker for Shepherd Electric Construction Company out of Portsmouth, Virginia. In 1920, William was listed on the federal census as a boarder of Julian Cooey in Holmes County. By the 1930 census, he had moved to Taylor County, Florida (Pleasant Hill), where he boarded with Charles Brown. He soon became a railroad worker, a lifetime occupation in which he retired from in the late 1940s. In later years William lived in Perry, Florida (Taylor County). He died on April 5, 1958 (death certificate) in Perry at Doctors Memorial Hospital. He is buried at Woodlawn Cemetery in Perry. William David never married.
- 14. Susan Marie Antoinette Alford #1113 (2.William², 1.Clinton¹) b. 15 Dec 1863, Pike County (current Crenshaw), Alabama, m. Ruben Davis #4413, b. 1852, Alabama, d. ABT. 1898, Florida, buried: ABT. 1898, Unknown. Susan died ABT. 1898, Florida, buried: ABT. 1898, Unknown. (79) Susan Marie Antoinette Alford, daughter of William Henry and Samantha, was born on Decemember 15, 1863 in Pike County, Alabama. In 1868 she moved to Walton County, Florida with her parents. In 1870 she is shown living with her parents, near Darlington, Florida, and 1880 in Holmes County, where they moved to in 1873. In about 1884 she married Ruben Davis (1852-unknown / b. Alabama found living with his mother, Clara Davis in 1860 Holmes County census), probably in Holmes County. The couple is shown living in the New Hope Community in Holmes County (state census) in 1885. At that time, Marie's brother, Henry Marion Alford, was living with them. Although I have no proof, Marie apparently died 1897 during childbirth. Her minor children, born from 1885-1897, were living in Shelby County, Texas in 1900 with their Uncle, Henry Marion Alford. The last child, Margaret L. Davis, was born in Florida in March of 1897. It is not known when Marie's husband died. Nothing else is known about her. Susan Marie Antoinette Alford Davis had the following known children: Martha Davis (5/1885-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.), Elizabeth Davis (3/1887-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.), Jesse Leon Davis

(2/1891-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.), Thomas Jefferson Davis (7/25/1892-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.), William F. Davis (11/1893-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.), and Margaret L. Davis (3/1897-unknown / b. Holmes County, Fla.).

- 65. i **Martha Davis** #10884 b. MAY 1885.
- 66. ii **Elizabeth Davis** #10885 b. MAR 1887.
- 67. iii **Jesse Leon Davis** #10886 b. FEB 1891.
- 68. iv **Thomas Jefferson Davis** #10887 b. 25 Jul 1892.
- 69. v William F. Davis #10888 b. NOV 1893.
- 70. vi **Margaret L. Davis** #10889 b. MAR 1897.
- John Turner Alford #1114 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 16 Apr 1867, Mt. Ida (Butler County), Alabama, m. Edna Alice Latimer #7043, b. 18 Jan 1870, Desoto Parish, Louisiana, d. 14 Oct 1945, Abilene (Taylor County), Texas, buried: 1945, Truitt Family Cemetery south of, Texas. John died 28 May 1927, San Antonio (Bexar County), Texas, buried: 1927, Knights of Pythius Cemetry in, Texas. John Turner Alford, son of William Henry Alford, named after his Great Uncle John Turner Alford, was born on April 16, 1867 (bible birthdate - tombstone says 1868) in Butler County, Alabama. Soon after birth his parents moved to Walton County, Florida, where he grew up, along with Holmes County later on, after their move there in 1873. In 1882 he and his family moved back to Walton County, where they settled in Lake De Funiak (current De Funiak Springs). He lived here until 1886, when he moved to Shelby County, Texas, as a teenager with his parents. The family settled down just north of Center, Texas at Paxton (Spivey). On December 14, 1889 he married Edna Alice Latimer (1/18/1870-10/13/1945 / b. Desoto Parish, La.), of Joaquin, in Shelby County, where they became members of the newly created Pine Ridge Missionary Baptist Church, five miles southwest of Joaquin. John's father, Reverend William Henry Alford, performed the service. For reasons unknown at this time, John left his wife and three young sons in June 1895. In 1900, one of his sons, William John "Willie" was living with his maternal grandmother, Samantha Owens Alford, who was living in the household of Martha Braly in the town of Paxton, Texas (Shelby County). The other two children stayed with Edna, their mother. John moved around for a couple of years and settled in nearby Timpson, Texas in 1898, where he lived, possibly with his brother, Julius Charles, for six months. In 1898 he joined the Army at the onset of the Spanish-American War. On June 9, 1898, John wrote a very well written and articulate letter to the Timpson Times from his station in Mobile, that gives a lot of personal information about him. After the war, he traveled around Texas, but eventually settled in Beaumont, where in 1923 he lived with his second wife, May R. Alford, at 1195 Laurel Avenue. At this time he was a truck driver for the Houston Construction Company, the same place his nephew, Robert Lee Milam, Jr., worked. John Turner also sold real estate on the side, as on April 19, 1923, he place an advertisement in the Port Arthur News about lots for sale in the Port Neches area. He had set up his own company, the John T. Alford Land Company. He may have chose Beaumont because his his sister, "Belle" Alford Milam lived there, and his brother, Henry Marion Alford, lived in nearby Port Neches. On March 17, 1909, Edna, his former wife, sold 137 acres of land in Shelby County. The 1927 Beaumont Directory shows John Turner living at 2715 Concord Street. He died later that same year, and his occupation at time of death was listed as a real estate agent. Much of this information came from Doris Alford, granddaughter-in-law of John Turner. John Turner became a member of the Knights of Pythis, a fraternal organization, in the late 1890s. John Turner died on May 28, 1927 in Bexar County, Texas, and is buried in the Knights of Pythias Cemetery in Beaumont, located at the corner of Pine Street and Mueller Avenue. That cemetery has now been taken over by St. Michaels Orthodox Church. According to his death certificate, he died of "acute indigestion" while vacationing at a Breckenridge Park tourist camp in San Antonio (Bexar County). He was listed as married at the time. His death certificate had his age wrong and appeared to guess at most of his information. He obviously had family who straightened out this information for his burial back in Beaumont. Edna Latimer Alford, John Turner's first wife, died on October 13, 1945 in Abilene, Texas, at the Epilepsy Hospital, and is buried at the Truitt

Family Cemetery six miles south of Joaquin, Texas (Shelby County). *Children:* 

- 71. William John "Willie" Alford #9824 b. OCT 1890, Joaquin (Shelby County), Texas, m. Never Married #10842. William died 17 Jan 1917, Douglas (Cochise County), Arizona. buried: 1917, City of Douglas Cemetery in, Arizona. (187) William John "Willie" Alford, son of John Turner Alford, was born in October 1890 in Shelby County, Texas. He grew up around Paxton (Spivey), just east of Teneha. In June 1895 "Willie's" father, John Turner Alford, left him, his mother, and two younger brothers for some unknown reason, six weeks after his youngest brother, Fred, was bom. He then went to live with his grandmother, Samantha Owens Alford, while his brothers went with their mother to live with their paternal grandfather, James Latimer. In 1900 he was still living with his grandmother, Samantha Alford, in Shelby County, where they both boarded with Martha Braly. He was no longer living with his grandmother or mother in the 1910 census, so he was living on his own somewhere as a twenty-one year old. Not much is known of "Willie", but he later worked for the Western Union Telegraph Company. After spending Christmas of 1916 at home in Texas, he arrived in Douglas (Cochise County), Arizona on January 3, 1917 to do work for Western Union. He fell ill on January 9, 1917 when he was taken to the local Calumet Hospital. He died as a single man nine days later on January 17, 1917, and was buried on January 27, 1917 in Douglas, and is buried in the City of Douglas Cemtery. Nothing further is known of him.
- + 72. ii **Thomas Luther Alford** #9825 b. 22 Apr 1892.
- + 73. iii **Fred Eugene Alford** #10841 b. 17 Apr 1895.
- Henry Marion Alford #1115 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 5 May 1868, Darlington (Walton County), Florida, m. Lela Estelle Sandlin #5133, b. 9 Jun 1872, Louisiana, (daughter of Jessie B. Sandlin #12744) d. 5 Nov 1958, Huntsville (Walker County), Texas, buried: 8 Nov 1958, Ramah Cemetery in Teneha (Shelby, Texas. Henry died 3 Jan 1924, Port Neches (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 6 Jan 1924, Ramah Cemetery in Teneha (Shelby, Texas. Henry Marion Alford, son of William Henry Alford, named for his father, William Henry, and 2nd cousin, Francis Marion Alford, was born on May 5, 1868 in Walton County, Florida. He moved with his parents to Holmes County around 1873, just next door to Walton County. In 1885 (state census) Henry, a railroad worker, had moved from home, and was living with his sister, Susan Marie Antoinette, and her husband, Ruben Davis, in the New Hope community of northern Holmes County. In 1886, Henry Marion, along with his parents, moved to the small community of Paxton (Shelby County), Texas, apparently taking advantage of Henry's job with the railroad, which was just completed to Shelby County in 1886. Paxton (also known as Spivey for a while), was located on the railroad, just outside of Teneha. On February 18, 1890, in nearby Caddo Parrish, Louisiana, Henry married his wife, Lela Estelle Sandlin (6/9/1872-11/5/1958), daughter of Reverend Jesse B. Sandlin and Lela Elizabeth Latimer, a fellow minister of Henry's father, William Henry Alford. On July 18, 1892, Henry bought 45 acres of land from a Mr. Brown in Shelby County (Paxton). He bought another 25 acres from G.A. Hayden on January 2, 1895, and 50 acres from E.D. Bradham on January 14, 1899. Henry's father, William Henry, passed away in 1897. On January 14, 1899, Henry sold 25 acres to E.D. Bradham. Henry Marion, a carpenter by occupation, was living still in Shelby County, Texas, in 1900, according to the federal census. At this time he was raising the children of his apparently deceased sister, Susan Marie Antoinette Alford Davis. On April 10, 1901, Henry bought land from L.C. Bussey and on December 14, 1903 from W.W. Newby. Again on February 3, 1906, Henry bought land from J.W. Paxton. Henry sold one acre to Lillie Alford, his sister-in-law and widow of his deceased brother, Julius Charles Alford, on October 11, 1906. On February 26, 1907, Henry bought 50 acres of land from J.B. Burns, but on the same day, sold 50 acres to Jacob Patterson. Henry and two of his children, Smithie and William Earl, sued the Houston East and West Texas Railrod Company in Shelby County Civil Court, but lost. Henry sold 45 acres of land to C.L. Jopling on February 9, 1913. On January 16, 1917, Henry sold apparently his last land holding in Shelby County, setting up the move of him and his family to Liberty County. By 1918,

Henry had moved his family to Hightower, Texas (Liberty County). according to his son's draft card, however in 1919, Henry and family moved to Port Neches, Texas (Jefferson County). On May 20, 1919, he bought lots 12, 13, and 14 of block 9 in the new Bigelow Addition in Port Neches. Henry's ailing mother, Samantha Alford, died at his home at 921 Block Street near downtown Port Neches. Henry received the mortuary account to bury his mother and assumed the responsibility to pay any indebtedness of his mother. On April 6, 1921, Henry bought lots 10 and 11 on Block Street, and on May 13, 1921, lot 9. On November 9, 1923, Henry sold lots 10 and 11 to his son, William Earl Alford. Today, the Missionary Baptist Church of Port Neches sits where Henry's old house did, at the corner of Block and Grigsby. On January 3, 1924, Henry Marion Alford died in Jefferson County of heart disease. His attending doctor was Dr. Welch, who had also been his mother's doctor. He was buried at Ramah Cemetery ½ mile east of Tenaha on US Highway 84 in Shelby County, Texas. His tombstone reads "His toils are past, his work is done." On January 8, 1924, days after Henry Marion's death, Henry's children and heirs, sold the house at 925 Block Street to Lela to live in. Lela lived here on Block Street in Port Neches until September 26, 1927, when she sold the house to Dick Sandlin, a relative. Lela Alford, in the summer of 1928 (daughter's obituary), moved to Houston, Texas, along with her children, Iva Dell and William Earl (with wife and son). In 1928, Leila shows in the Houston Directory, living at 2010 Jackson Street. Daughter Mamie Estelle Duplissey, husband, and children also lived with Lela at the boarding house. By April of 1930 she had moved to 1628 Pierce Avenue, where she rented rooms out. The 1930 census shows her as a widowed head-of-household on Pierce Avenue (current Pierce Street), running a boarding house. She had her adult children, grandchildren (Claude and Marion Duplissey), and her father, Jesse Sandlin living with her. The last mention of Lela in Houston was in the 1935 city directory, living in her home at 2412 Travis Street. In her later years, around 1936, she moved to Groves, Texas, where she lived at 7061 Henry Street (current name) until her death. On July 8, 1938, Lela received a visit at her home in Groves from her sister-in-law, Mrs. Eva Sandlin of Mandeville, Arkansas. Lela went to Houston on September 14, 1938, to be at the bedside of her son-in-law, Jesse Harris, who was having emergency surgery at St. Joseph's hospital. On September 26, 1938, Lela received a visit from her daughter-in-law, Mrs. William Earl Alford of Overton, Texas and her grandson, William Earl Alford, Jr., age 9. On September 11, 1939, Lela visited her son, Claude Brantley Alford in Aransass Pass, Texas. On June 1, 1940, Lela, accompanied by son, Claude Alford, visted friends and relatives in Joaquin and Tenaha, Texas, in Shelby County. On August 24, 1941, Lela returned home to Groves after visiting relatives, in Corpus Christi, San Antonio, Huntsville, and Shreveport, Louisiana. On March 22, 1955, she returned from Huntsville, Texas, after visiting her daughter, Smithie Harris for several weeks, but soon after that, on March 25,1955, the Port Arthur Newspaper stated that "Mrs. H.M. Alford" was visiting her son Claude in Aransas Pass, Texas. Lela, according to grandchildren, loved Coca Cola. Lela died of heart failure brought on by arteriosclerosis on November 5, 1958 in Walker County, Texas (Huntsville), at Huntsville Memorial Hospital, while staying with her daughter, Smithie, and is buried next to her daughter Ida Dell Alford Loftin and her husband, Marion Loftin, at Ramah Cemetery in Shelby County.

- + 74. i **Smithie Ola Alford** #5134 b. 15 Dec 1890.
- + 75. ii **Henry Alma Alford** #5135 b. 12 Sep 1893.
  - 76. iii **Earnest B. Alford** #5136 b. 1 May 1896, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Never Married** #5138. Earnest died 8 Apr 1907, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, buried: 1907, Ramah Cemetery in Teneha, Texas. (192) Earnest B. Alford, son of Henry Marion Alford, was born on May 1, 1896 in Teneha (Shelby County), Texas. He died as a young boy on on April 8, 1907 in Shelby County and is buried at Ramah Cemetery near Teneha, Texas.
- + 77. iv **William Earl Alford** #5137 b. 29 Jul 1899.
  - 78. v Harral Alford #10827 b. 19 Jan 1902, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. Never Married #11651. Harral died 23 Feb 1904, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, buried: 1904, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha, Texas. (194) Harral Alford, son of Henry Marion Alford, was born on January 19, 1902 in Teneha (Shelby County), Texas. He died as a baby on February 23, 1904

- in Shelby County, and is buried at Ramah Cemetery near Teneha.
- + 79. vi **Mamie Estelle Alford** #10826 b. 1904.
- + 80. vii Claude Brantley Alford, Sr. #10825 b. 4 Dec 1906.
  - 81. viii **Mattie Bell Alford** #9827 b. 6 Jun 1909, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Never Married** #11667. Mattie died 4 Jan 1911, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, buried: 1911, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha, Texas.
- + 82. ix **Iva Dell Alford** #10824 b. 31 Aug 1912.
- Julius Charles "Charlie" Alford #1116 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 23 Feb 1872, Darlington (Walton County), Florida, m. Lillie Brown #4410, b. 1876, Unknown, d. AFT. 1910, Unknown, buried: Unknown. Julius died 22 Dec 1905, Timpson (Shelby County), Texas, buried: 1905, Woodlawn Cemetery in Timpson, Texas. (82) Julius Charles "Charley" Alford, son of William Henry Alford, was born on February 23, 1872 in Walton County, Florida. He grew up in Holmes County in the late 1870s and early 1880s, after the family moved there in 1873. In 1882 he moved with his parents to Lake DeFuniak, Florida (Walton County), where he was living at the time of the 1885 Florida state census. In 1886 "Charley" moved to Shelby County, Texas with his parents. He married Lillie Brown (1876-?) on February 25, 1895 in Shelby County, Texas. On January 1, 1896, "Charley" bought 65 acres of land from E.S. Hicks in Shelby County. In 1900 the family was listed in Shelby County (near Paxton) living next door to his brother, Henry Miles Alford. Charley was listed as a sawmill laborer. Living with them at this time, was Mirtie Brown, his wife's sister. Around 1903 he moved to Timpson, a few miles northwest of Center. "Charley" died on December 22, 1905 in Shelby County. He is buried at Woodlawn Cemetery in Timpson, Texas (Shelby County). His tombstone has an incorrect birthyear (1878 - family bible says 1872). On October 11, 1906, Lillie bought one acre of land from her brother-in-law, Henry Marion Alford. She sold this land on January 1, 1910, eighteen days before she remarried on January 28, 1910 to F.B. Buroughs in Shelby County.

- 83. i **Lenora Alford** #9828 b. 1899, Shelby County, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #10890. Lenora died AFT. 1910, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1910, Unknown.
- 84. ii **Leila Alford** #9829 b. 1900, Shelby County, Texas.
- Sarah Belle Alford #1118 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 10 Sep 1878, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Fla., m. Robert Lee Milam, Sr. #4411, b. 21 Aug 1866, Charleston (Tallahatchie County), MS, (son of Charles F. Milam #12991 and Eliza Gilmore Sherrill #12992) d. 20 May 1945, Beaumont (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1945, Forrest Lawn Memorial Park, Texas. Sarah died 5 Nov 1940, Beaumont (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1940, Magnolia Cemetery in Beaumont, Texas. Sarah Belle Alford, daughter of William Henry Alford, was born in Holmes County, Florida (Sandy Creek) on September 10, 1878. After a short stay in Lake Defuniak, Florida (1882-1886), in 1886 she moved with her parents to Shelby County, Texas, where she grew up. On December 24, 1897, "Belle" married Robert Lee Milam (8/21/1866-5/20/1945 / b. Charleston, Miss.) in Desoto Parish, Louisiana. The 1900 Federal census show the family living in the 5th precinct of Shelby County, just 5 houses away from her brother, Julius Charles Alford and 6 houses from her brother, Henry Miles Alford. By 1910 (census), the family had moved to the city of Center, Texas (Shelby County), where Robert Lee was an insurance salesman. In 1915 Sarah Belle and Robert moved to Beaumont (Jefferson County), at 1095 Orleans Road, where she lived until her death (according to her death certificate). I cannot find the family anywhere after the 1910 census, however, Robert Lee, Jr. shows as registering for the WW1 draft on September 12, 1918 (he was actually already in the Army as a mechanic) in Beaumont and the family shows up in the Beaumont City directories in the 1920s. In 1920, Robert Lee and Sarah Belle were living in Beaumont at 376 Wall Street, where Robert Lee was a Special Deputy to the WOW. Their children all lived with them still. Charles was a fireman, Robert Lee, Jr. was an automobile mechanic, Murner was a plumber, Louis "Louie" was in school, and their daughter, Elizabeth (Dollie) worked at the American Printing Company as a bookbinder's

helper. Sarah Belle and Robert Lee Milam divorced around 1921, as in 1923 Belle shows living as a house-hold head in Beaumont, at 362 Forsythe Street, where she ran a boarding house. Also, according to his mother's obituary, Robert Lee, Sr. was living in New Orleans in 1921. Robert Lee later remarried to Nancy L. ? (?-?). Charles, Dollie, and Louie all lived with her, but Robert Lee, Jr. was living alone, unmarried, at 944 Forrest Street, where he worked as a mechanic for the Houston Construction Company in Beaumont. In 1927, and again in 1929, the city directory has "Belle" living at 861 Calder Avenue, where she was the manager for Crosby Barber Shop & Beauty Supply Shop in Beaumont. Robert Lee, Jr. was a watchman at the Neches Lumber and Building Material Company. By 1929, Robert Lee, Jr had married Nettie? (?-?) and was working for the Beaumont Motor Company. In 1930, Charles Milam moved to Port Arthur, where he lived at 2200 Proctor Street until his death in 1935. According to "Bill" Alford, son of Jeremiah Alford of Limestone, Florida, Sarah Belle went back to visit her birthplace of Walton County, Florida in 1931. She had other relatives with her. According to Jeremiah, through his son, she was very interested in seeing the old mill of Francis Marion Alford and the old homestead of John Turner Alford at the Five Points area in Geneva County, Alabama. In the 1933 Beaumont City Directory, there is a Robert Lee Milam, with his wife Nettie, listed as living on Magnolia Street, but there is no Sarah listed. It could be that "Belle" was living with her son and his family Robert Lee was a foreman at the Beaumont Motor Company. On December 18, 1935, Charles Milam, Belle's son, died in car wreck near Nederland, Texas. Official cause of death was a skull fracture. He was pronounced dead at St. Marys Hospital in Port Arthur. In 1940, the year of her death, Belle was renting a house at 495 Magazine Street in Beaumont. Her son, Robert Lee, Jr., lived at 3 West Cole Avenue in Beaumont, and was employed as the service manager at O'Quin Motor Company. On Spetember 26, 1940, Sarah Belle visited her sister-inlaw, Lela Alford and her nephew Henry Alma Alford in Groves, Texas. The family was planning the marriage of Belle's great niece, Helen Belle Alford, to John Domec. Soon after that visit, Sarah Belle died of heart disease at her home of 575 Walnut Street on November 5, 1940 (death certificate) in Beaumont. The informant on Sarah Belle's death certificate was her son, Robert Lee Milam, Jr. Funeral services were held at Roberts Funeral Home in Beaumont. She was buried in Magnolia Cemetery on Pine Street in Beaumont. Her former husband, Robert Lee Milam died 5 years later at Hotel Dieu Hospital in Beaumont. He was buried at Forest Lawn Memorial Park Cemetery in Beaumont. Sarah Belle and Robert Lee had the following children: Robert Lee Milam, Jr. (9/14/1899-9/29/1943 / b. Shelby Co., Texas / m. Nettie M. ?), Charles B. Milam (12/20/1902-12/18/1935 /b. Shelby County / m. Mary ?), Merner Milam (1903-aft 1923 /b. Shelby County), Elizabeth Belle Milam (1906-aft 1927 / b. Shelby County), and Louis "Louie" Milam (1908-aft 1927 / b. Shelby County).

**Robert**: Died from Diabetes and Heart Disease.

- 85. i **Robert Lee Milam, Jr.** #9830 b. 14 Sep 1899, Shelby County, Texas, m. **Nettie?** #10895, b. Unknown, d. AFT. 1943, Unknown, buried: Unknown. Robert died 29 Sep 1943, Beaumont (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1943, Magnolia Cemetery in Beaumont, Texas.
- + 86. ii **Charles B. "Charlie" Milam** #10891 b. 20 Sep 1902.
  - 87. iii Merner Milam #10892 b. 1903, Shelby County, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_ Unknown #10897. Merner died AFT. 1923, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1923, Unknown.
  - 88. iv Elizabeth Belle Milam #10893 b. 1906, Shelby County, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_\_ Unknown #10898. Elizabeth died AFT. 1927, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1927, Unknown.
  - 89. v Louis "Louie" Milam #10894 b. 1908, Shelby County, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_ Unknown #10899. Louis died AFT. 1927, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1927, Unknown.
- 20. **Samuel Bloxcom Alford** #1260 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 11 Aug 1880, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Fla., m. (1) **Ethel Murray** #1261, b. 1885, Oklahoma, d. BEF. 1952, Beaumont, Texas, buried: BEF. 1952, Unknown, m. (2) **Marie** "**Mittie**" **Sims** #5490, b. 1895, Unknown, d. AFT. 1952, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1952, Unknown. Samuel died 18 Jun 1952, Beaumont (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1952, Forest Lawn Cemetery in Beaumont, Texas. Samuel Bloxcom Alford, son of William Henry

Alford, was born on August 11, 1880 in Holmes County, Florida, near the Sandy Creek area. He grew up there and also in Lake DeFuniak, Florida, where his family moved to in 1882. He was shown on the 1885 Florida state census with his parents in Lake DeFuniak. He moved to Shelby County, Texas with his parents in 1886. Samuel grew up in Shelby County, Texas, but in 1898, he left home and settled a few miles south in Deweyville, Texas (Newton County). Deweyville was a sawmill town basically founded when the Sabine Tram Company built a large sawmill there in 1900. In 1900, Samuel was boarding with a man named W. George Smith and worked in a livery stable. In about 1902, he married Ethel Murray (1885-?/b. Oklahoma). In 1910 (federal census) he was still a resident of Newton County, Texas, living with his children, his widowed mother, Samantha M. Owens Alford, and his niece, Lenora Alford (daughter of his deceased brother, Julius Charles Alford). It appears, with children being bom both in Louisiana and Texas, that Samuel moved around a lot in the early 1900s along the border area of the two states. He probably followed jobs in the timber or oil industry in the area. In about 1908 Samuel had left his wife and there was an eventual divorce. In early 1918, he married Marie "Mittie" Sims (1895-bef 1952). On September 12, 1918, Samuel registered for the draft at Newton, Texas. His nearest relative was listed as Mittie Alford. He and his new wife showed in Newton County in the 1920 census. His occupation at the time was that of being a foreman at a sawmill, owned by the Sabine Tram Company in Deweyville. He was described as having dark brown hair and blue eyes and was of medium height and build. In 1930 the family still lived in the town of Deweyville located on Highway 87. They apparently lived in there until 1936, when Samuel moved his family south to Beaumont, Texas (Jefferson County). Samuel became a member of Calvary Baptist Church. He lived at 119 East Lucas Drive in Beaumont for most of the rest of his life. His death occurred while residing at Schlesinger's Nursing Home in Beaumont, where he suffered from hypertension for years. For most of his years in Beaumont, he was an engineer with the Sabine Tram Company, but turned to gardening during retirement. On June 8, 1952 he died of a cerebral hemorrhage in Beaumont. He is buried in Forrest Lawn Cemetery in Beaumont. His wife, Mittie Sims Alford, had died prior to his death. Samuel's middle name of "Bloxcom" was discovered from his WW1 draft registration in Newton County, Texas.

Children by Ethel Murray:

- + 90. i **Murray Alford** #1262 b. 14 Jan 1903.
- + 91. ii **Amos B. Alford** #3326 b. 19 Dec 1904. *Children by Marie "Mittie" Sims:*)

  - 93. iv **Sybil Alford** #3327 b. 1921, Newton County, Texas, m. **Theodore "Ted" Starnes** #12737, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Sybil died Unknown, buried: Unknown. Filed for divorce on March 24, 1942 from Ted Starnes in Beaumont, Texas.
  - 94. v **James Alford** #5491 b. 1925, Beaumont, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #5492. James died Alive 1952.
- 21. George Towns Alford #9367 (3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 18 Feb 1848, Troup County, Ga., m. Sarah

Mooney #9368, b. DEC 1853, Arkadelphia, Alabama (Cullman County), d. 12 Dec 1893, Coffeeville, MS (Yalobusha County), buried: 14 Dec 1893, Coffeevile (Yalubusha County), MS. George died 18 Nov 1900, Coffeeville, MS (Yalobusha County), buried: 30 Nov 1900, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS. George Towns Alford, son of George Washington Alford, was born on February 2, 1848 in Troup County, Georgia. He grew up in Marion County, Georgia and Russell County, Alabama. The name "Towns" may have come from his grandmother, Martha Slaughter Alford's family. There seems to have been a close connection between the Slaughter and Towns families in Talbot County, Georgia during the early 1800's. It is my hypothesis that Martha Slaughter Alford's mother was a "Towns". In 1870 "Towns" Alford, still a bachelor, was living in Glenville (Russell County, Alabama), according to the census. With him were living four (4) female Alfords, none of which were siblings. One hypothesis would be that they might have been cousins or, possibly siblings of his father. These were Sarah (age 30), Lucy (age 25), Mary (23), and Emily (age 20). In 1871 he moved to Walker County, Alabama, near Dora, where he met Sarah C. "Sally" Mooney (12/1853-12/12/1893) of Arkadelphia (Cullman County, Alabama). About this same time, his parents and siblings moved to Lee County, Mississippi, near Tupelo. "Towns" Alford made a living by travelling far and wide as a laborer in the timber industry. He must have carried her with him on one of his expeditions to Yalubusha County, Mississippi, as they were married there on January 7, 1871. His wife soon returned to Dora, Alabama (Walker County) to give birth to their first child, Della. I do not know about their living arrangements until about 1882, as the next child was not born until then in Yalubusha County, near Coffeeville. On June 3, 1891, George bought land near Coffeeville, where the couple lived there until their deaths. "Towns" made his living as a day laborer and lumberjack. Sarah, his wife, died on December 12, 1893 in Coffeeville. George Towns died on November 18, 1900, also in Coffeeville. Both are buried in Coffeeville.

### Children:

- + 95. i **Della King Alford** #9668 b. 30 Oct 1871.
- + 96. ii **Edward Lee Alford** #9369 b. 18 Mar 1883.
- + 97. iii **James Egbert Alford** #9089 b. 12 Dec 1885.
- + 98. iv **Charles Whitfield Alford** #1599 b. 26 Dec 1886.
- + 99. v **George Towns "Tobe" Alford, Jr.** #6180 b. 18 Sep 1888.
- 23. Sarah Mahana Alford #9374 (3.George², 1.Clinton¹) b. 19 Aug 1856, Marion County, Ga., m. Carrol Benjamin Mayfield #9679, b. 1854, Unknown, d. 18 Oct 1922, Childress County, Texas, buried: 1922, Unknown. Sarah died 15 Aug 1946, Ennis (Ellis County), Texas, buried: 1946, Unknown. Sarah Mahana Alford, daughter of George Washington Alford, was born on August 19, 1856 in Marion County, Georgia. She grew up in Russell County, Alabama during the 1860s, and later moved with her parents to Lee County, Mississippi around 1872. She was still single and living in Lee County with her parents in 1880. On November 17, 1895 Sarah married Carrol Benjamin Mayfield (1854-10/18/1922) in Lee County. In 1900 the family shows on the census in Nettleton (Lee County), Mississippi. Whereas, Sarah had no children of her own, she did raise Carrol's son, Edgar, from his first marriage to Mary Sparks, who died in 1893. Around 1905, Sarah and Carrol left Mississippi and moved to Childress County, Texas, where in 1910 they are shown on the census. Carrol worked as a rail way car carpenter for a railroad company. In 1920, they were still living in Childress County. Carrol died in 1922. In 1928 Sarah moved into a Old Folks Home in Ennis (Ellis County), Texas, where she was listed as a widow in 1930. According to the Texas Death index, Sarah died in Ellis County, Texas on August 15, 1946.

- 100. i **No Children** #11770.
- 24. **Robert Leonard Lafayette Alford** #9375 (3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 19 Jan 1858, Tallassee (Elmore County), Al., m. **Beulah Benton Wright** #9376, b. 1864, Unknown, d. 30 Aug 1932, Jessie (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1932, Jessie Cemetery in Jessie Oklahoma. Robert died 20 Feb 1935, Tabler (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1935, Jessie Cemetery in Jessie Oklahoma. (89) Robert Leonard

Lafayette Alford, son of George Washington Alford, was born on January 19, 1858 in Tallassee (Elmore County), Alabama. He grew up in Russell County, Alabama, as he was still living there with his parents in 1870 (census). His middle name, Leonard, came from his maternal grandfather, Leonard Page. "Leonard" moved to Lee County, Mississippi around 1872 with his parents. On June 19, 1880 the federal census for Lee County, shows him working as a farm laborer on his father's farm. On December 25, 1888 he married Beulah Benton Wright (1864-8/30/1932) in Lee County, Mississippi. In 1900, the couple was living in Richmond (Lee County), Mississippi. The couple lived in Lee County, Mississippi until at least 1909, when they moved to Jessie, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). In 1920 the family was living in Coal County, Oklahoma. The 1930 census shows "Leonard" and family living in Grady County, Oklahoma (Chickasha), where he farmed. "Leonard" died on February 20, 1935 in Tabler, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). His wife, Beulah, had died three years earlier, on August 30, 1932, in Jessie, Oklahoma. They are both buried in Jessie Cemetery in Jessie, Oklahoma

- Children:
- 101. i Fletcher Hert Alford #11869 b. 24 Jan 1890, Fulton (Lee County), Mississippi, m. Ollie B. ? #11874, b. 22 Sep 1905, Unknown, d. 1991, Ada (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1991, Unknown. Fletcher died 6 Apr 1963, Ada (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1963, Unknown. (211) Fletcher Hert Alford, son of Robert Lafayette Alford, was born on January 24, 1890 in Mississippi. He grew up in Lee County, Mississippi (Fulton), but moved to Pontotoc County, Oklahoma (Jessie) by around 1910 with his parents. The name, Fletcher, came from his maternal Grandmother's family. She had an uncle and first cousin named, Fletcher Page. Fletcher Alford married Ollie B. ? (9/22/1905-10/18/1991) (aft 1920). On June 5, 1917, he registered for the draft at Jessie in Pontotoc County, where he worked as a mechanic. In 1920 he was still living as a single man in Pontotoc County in the town of Stonewall. Fletcher died on April 6, 1963 in Ada, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). Ollie Alford, his wife, died in 1991 in Ada. Nothing else is known of him.
- + 102. ii **Charles Earl Alford** #11870 b. 15 Feb 1892.
- + 103. iii **James David Alford** #11871 b. 11 Dec 1894.
- + 104. iv **Leonard Hobson Alford** #11872 b. 17 Jan 1900.
- + 105. v **Minnie May Alford** #11873 b. 17 Oct 1902.
- 26. **John Peter Clarke** #15661 (5.Mary², 1.Clinton¹) b. 7 Mar 1852, Haywood County, Tennessee, m. **Georgianna** "**Anna**" **Holmes** #15669, b. 25 Mar 1856, Wellwood (Haywood County), Tennessee, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. John died 11 Feb 1905, Oklahoma, buried: 1905, Unknown. *Children*:
  - 106. i **Stella Clarke** #15670 b. 12 Aug 1875.
  - 107. ii **Jesse Cecil Clarke** #15671 b. 31 Dec 1876, Haywood County, Tennessee, m. **Tillie Hrabe** #15677, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Jesse died 1930, Flaggstaff, Arizona, buried: 1930, Unknown.
  - 108. iii **Reuben Alford Clarke** #15672 b. 24 Oct 1878, Unknown, m. **Never Married** #15676. Reuben died 18 May 1887, Waco, Texas, buried: 1887, Unknown.
  - 109. iv **John Edgar Clarke** #15673 b. 26 Jul 1880, Tennessee, m. **Louisa Franks** #15678, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. John died ABT. 1933, Unknown, buried: Unknown.
  - 110. v **Harry Glenn Clarke** #15674 b. 13 Mar 1883, Haywood County, Tennessee, m. **Mabel Fourcade** #15679, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Harry died ABT. 1933, Boston, Massachusetts, buried: ABT. 1933, Unknown.
  - 111. vi **Julia Anna Clarke** #15675 b. 4 Jun 1885, Waco (McLennen County), Texas, m. **William Henry Martin** #15680, b. 3 Oct 1880, Plattsmouth, Nebraska, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Julia died 10 Dec 1972, San Diego, California, buried: 1972, Unknown.

#### Fourth Generation

William Chorner Alford #1130 (8.William<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 17 May 1874, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Florida, m. Hattie Scott #1135, b. 7 Jan 1886, Holmes County, Florida, d. 2 Apr 1962, DeFuniak Springs (Walton Co), Florida, buried: 5 Apr 1962, Sandy Creek Cemetery near Ponce, Florida. William died 7 Jun 1911, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Florida, buried: 9 Jun 1911, Sandy Creek Cemetery in Holmes County. William Chorner Alford, oldest son of William Lafayette Alford, was born on May 17, 1874 in Holmes County, Florida near Lake Cassidy. He appears to have been named after his Uncle Chorner Alexander Alford, who died as an infant in 1861. In 1899 William Chorner married Hattie Scott (1/7/1886-4/2/1962) in Holmes County. In 1900 he is listed on the Holmes County, Florida census in the Sandy Creek precinct. William made a living as a day laborer in the turpentine industry. Living with him at the time, was his brother Lovell Ezra Alford and his wife, Rebecca Nowling Alford. In 1910, William Chorner was living next door to his father, William Lafayette, on one side, and his brother, Lovel Ezra Alford, on the other. A literate man, William Chorner Alford died as a relatively young man of a heart attack, on June 7, 1911 in Holmes County. He is buried in Sandy Creek Baptist Church cemetery in Holmes County. This is an old marker near the front gate. Hattie Scott Alford later married Jesse Hardy on December 6, 1914. She died of cancer about 1962 and is buried with her second husband at Sandy Creek Cemetery.

- + 112. i **Annie L. Alford** #9782 b. 3 Jul 1904.
- + 113. ii **Millard Lewis Alford** #1136 b. 15 Oct 1907.
- Charles Lovell Ezra "Love" Alford #1131 (8.William<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 23 Feb 1877, Sandy Creek (Holmes County), Fla., m. Rebecca Nowling #1137, b. 10 Jan 1885, Holmes County, Florida, d. 20 Jan 1966, De Funiak Springs (Walton Co), Florida, buried: 22 Jan 1966, Sandy Creek Cemetery in Holmes County. Charles died 19 Jul 1968, Bonifay (Holmes County), Florida, buried: 21 Jul 1968, Sandy Creek Cemetery in Holmes County. Charles Lovell Ezra Alford, son of William Lafayette Alford, was born on February 23, 1877 in Holmes County, Florida. Named after his grandfather, Lovel Moore and Uncle Ezra Moore, he grew up in Holmes County, near Lake Cassidy, and married Rebecca Nowling (1/10/1885-1/20/1966 / b. Holmes County) in Walton County, Florida in 1900. The 1885 Florida State Census shows him (listed as C.L.E. Alford) living with his parents in Holmes County, Florida. In 1900 "Love" Alford and his wife were living with his older brother, William Chorner Alford. In 1910 "Love" was living next door to his brother, William Chorner Alford, and two houses from his father, William Lafayette Alford in the Sandy Creek area of Holmes County. In 1917 he registered for the draft in Holmes County. In 1920 "Love" was still living in Holmes County, on the Scott's Mill to Westville Road. On February 3, 1920, he gave oil rights to some of his land to the Oklahoma Star Refining Company. The census that year shows him living next door to his sister-in-law, Hattie "Alford" Hardy, and her second husband, Jesse Hardy. Her first husband, William Chorner Alford, Love's brother, had died in 1911. Love's nephew and niece, Millard and Annie Alford, also lived next door. Apparently, Jesse Hardy had moved in with his new wife at her established home. On November 2, 1922, "Love" sold land to Calup Ledden. In about 1927, "Love" and Rebecca moved to Polk County, Florida to farm. He stayed there until 1930, when he moved back to the area and settled at Eucheeanna in Walton County. He stayed at Eucheeanna until about 1936, when he moved back to Holmes County near Ponce de Leon. Rebecca died on January 20, 1966 in De Funiak Springs, Florida at Walton County Hospital. After the death of his wife, "Love" moved to Panama City, Florida, where he lived with his niece, Betty Grainger, and her family. After a short stay there he moved back home to stay with his son, William Purlis Alford. By late 1967 he moved into the nursing home in Bonifay, Florida. "Love" died on July 15, 1968 in Bonifay (Holmes County). "Love" Alford, an avid fisherman, was a very religious man and was a member of Sandy Creek Baptist Church. Several people had said he was one of the best men they ever knew. "Love" and Rebecca are both buried at Sandy Creek Baptist Church Cemetery in Holmes County.

#### Children:

- + 114. i **Bertie Lee Alford** #1138 b. 21 Mar 1901.
- + 115. ii **William Purlis Alford** #1139 b. 8 Jan 1903.
- + 116. iii **Grady Lovell Alford** #1140 b. 8 Oct 1906.
- + 117. iv **Lowery Lovell "Doc" Alford** #1141 b. 15 Oct 1910.
- + 118. v **Lynol Hugh Alford** #1142 b. 1915.
- + 119. vi **Roy Brewster Alford** #1143 b. 25 May 1925.
- 48. **Giles Bowers Vaughan** #8768 (10.Emma³, 2.William², 1.Clinton¹) b. 27 Oct 1870, Holmes County, Florida, m. **Vitrell Matthews** #8769, b. 6 Feb 1878, Holmes County, Fla., d. 14 Jan 1937, Holmes County, Florida. Giles died 6 Feb 1916, Holmes County, Florida.

Children:

- 120. i **Lee Gehazie Vaughan** #8865 b. 21 Jan 1895, Holmes County, Fla., m. **David Daniel Owen** #8866, b. Unknown, d. Holmes County, Fla. Lee died 9 May 1979, Unknown.
- Thomas Luther Alford #9825 (15.John<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 22 Apr 1892, Joaquin (Shelby County), Texas, m. Georgia Duke #9826, b. 14 Dec 1893, Joaquin (Shelby County), Texas, d. 16 Jul 1951, Orange (Orange County), Texas, buried: 1951, Ramah Cemetery near Teneha (Shelby Texas. Thomas died 1 Jul 1920, Minden (Claiborne Parish), Louisiana, buried: 4 Jul 1920, Ramah Cemetery in Teneha (Shelby, Texas. (188) Thomas Luther Alford, son of John Turner Alford, was born in April 22, 1892 in Shelby County, Texas. After his father left in June 1895, Luther, his brother Fred, and his mother, went to live with his maternal grandfather, James Latimour, in Joaquin, Texas (Shelby County). On October 6, 1912, Luther married Georgia Duke (12/14/1893-7/16/1951) of Teneha, Texas, in Shelby County. On June 5, 1917 he and his brother, Fred Eugene, registered for the WW1 draft at Joaquin. He received an exemption a "not being able-bodied." Thomas was baptized on August 26, 1917 at Pine Ridge Missionary Baptist Church near Joaquin, where he had joined in August 1916 (from obituary). In 1917, Thomas listed his mother as a dependent. As a young man, Luther found work in the oil fields of Louisiana. Luther died on July 1, 1920 in Claiborne Parrish, Louisiana after contracting typhoid fever while working at an oil refinery in Minden, Louisiana. At his deathbed were his wife, brother Fred, and his nurse. He requested that no flowers be sent to his funeral since, "death is so beautiful, a sublime entrance into life everlasting. It is a mistaken effort to cover it up with a lesser beauty as if it were something hideous." His last words were, "I am going to cross over (from obituary)." His wife called him "as pure as a rose." On August 21, 1922, Georgia remarried Thomas Luther Peddy (12/21/1883-7/1965). Thomas Luther Alford is buried at Ramah Baptist Church in Shelby County (Teneha), next to his Uncle Henry Marion Alford. As a member of the Jackson Camp of the Woodmen of the World, he was buried with full honors. His tombstone reads: Blessed are the pure of Heart." His obituary was written up by Clara Rams ay in the Center Champion. Georgia Duke Alford Peddy lived and died in Orange (Orange County), Texas. Luther and Georgia had one child (a daughter):

- + 121. i **Luther Iris Alford** #10843 b. 5 Sep 1913.
- 73. **Fred Eugene Alford** #10841 (15.John<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 17 Apr 1895, Paxton (Shelby County), Texas, m. **Clara Marguerite Truitt** #10848, b. 2 Mar 1900, Joaquin (Shelby County), Texas, d. 11 May 1978, Shelby County, Texas, buried: 1978, Jackson Cemetery in Joaquin, Texas. Fred died 23 May 1975, Joaquin (Shelby County), Texas, buried: 1975, Jackson Cemetery in Joaquin, Texas. (189) Frederick Eugene Alford, son of John Turner Alford, was born on April 17, 1895 in Shelby County, Texas (Joaquin). After his father left the family in the first week of June 1895, Fred, his brother Luther, and his mother, went to live with his maternal grandfather, James Latimour. They were living with him near Joaquin in Shelby County in 1900. On June 5, 1917, Fred registered for the WW1 draft at Joaquin. In 1920, Fred and his mother were living with his Uncle Luther "Pete" Latimour, still in Shelby County. On

February 16, 1921, Fred married Clara Marguerite Truitt (3/2/1900-5/11/1978) in Shelby County. He was baptized in July 1926 at Pine Ridge Missionary Baptist Church near Joaquin, Texas (Shelby County). The 1930 census shows Fred and family living near Joaquin, on Highway 76. He farmed and painted to make his living in Joaquin, Texas, his lifetime home. On January 26, 1935, Fred and Clara bought 52 acres of land from S.H. Truitt. Fred died on May 23, 1975 and is buried next to his wife, Clara, and mother Edna Latimour Alford at Jackson Cemetery in Shelby County, just south of Joaquin.

- + 122. i **Samuel Truitt Alford** #10849 b. 12 Nov 1922.
- + 123. ii **Freddie Joe Alford** #10850 b. 6 Apr 1928.

- + 124. iii Margarette Lou Alford #10851 b. 25 Feb 1931.
- 74. Smithie Ola Alford #5134 (16.Henry<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 15 Dec 1890, Teneha (Shelby County), Texas, m. (1) John Daniel Parkman #12927, b. 30 Oct 1887, Shelby County, Texas, d. 28 Sep 1970, Shelby County, Texas, buried: 1970, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha (Shelby, Texas, m. (2) Charles Henry Schmitt #10828, b. NOV 1881, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, d. ABT. 1918, Unknown, buried: ABT. 1918, Unknown, m. (3) William Bishop Futch #12833, b. 29 Jul 1884, Texas, d. 9 Mar 1931, Texas, buried: 1931, Unknown, m. (4) William Jesse Harris #10839, b. 16 Jun 1898, Unknown, d. 30 Mar 1977, Huntsville (Walker County), Texas, buried: 1977, Black Jack Cemetery just South of, Texas. Smithie died 3 Feb 1977, Huntsville (Walker County), Texas, buried: 1977, Black Jack Cemetery just South of, Texas. ) Smithie Ola Alford, daughter of Henry Marion Alford, was born on December 25, 1891 in Teneha (Shelby County), Texas. In 1908, Smithie married the first of her four husbands, John Daniel Parkman (10/30/1887-9/28/1970 - buried at Ramah Cemetery) in Shelby County. The young couple settled just north of Shelby County, in Panola County, Texas. In 1910, they were listed in Panola County in the U.S. census. For some reason, they divorced in 1910/1911. In 1911, Smithie married a Charles Henry Schmitt (2/11/1882-1918) of Lancaster, Pennsylvania. After marriage, they moved to Los Angeles County, California, where Smithie's second child, Marguerite, was born. In 1912 they were living at 1723 Maple Avenue in the city of Los Angeles. "Henry", a painter by occupation, registered for the WWI draft in 1918 in Los Angeles. At that time the couple was living at 6311 South Main Street in Los Angeles. Charles Henry died shortly after entering the Army (abt. 1918), but not sure if it was combat or the Spanish Influenza. After his death, Smithie moved back to Texas prior to 1920, settling in the Port Neches, Texas area of Jefferson County. In 1920, Smithie, listed as a widow, was living in Port Neches on Atlantic Road near the Groves, with her two daughters, Leila Parkman and Marguerite Schmitt. According to the census, Smithie worked in or owned a restaurant at that time. Smithie's brother, Henry Alma Alford, and his young family lived with, as renters, Smithie and her young girls. In about 1922, Ola married her third husband, William Bishop Futch (7/29/1884-12/5/1951), but were divorced in 1926. Mr. Futch, a pool-hall owner, remarried to Iva Jordan in 1928. In 1925, Smithie's oldest daughter, Leila Henrietta Parkman, died of Bright's Disease, a kidney ailment, according to Smithie's adopted daughter, Earline Harris. Smithie and William Futch had made their home in Orange County, just north of Jefferson County. In 1927, according to the 1930 census, Smithie married her fourth husband, William Jesse Harris (6/16/1898-3/30/1977). In May 1930 Smithie and Jesse Harris were living in Hobbs (Lea County), New Mexico (census), where Jesse worked as a welder in a oil field. By July 1930 the couple had moved to Houston, where both lived with Smithie's mother, Lela Alford, in her boarding house at 1628 Pierce Street in Houston. By 1938 Smithie and Jesse Harris had moved to Overton, Texas, near her brother, William Earl Alford. Here they lived in an oil field camp. On October 14, 1938, Smithie and Jesse returned home to Overton after a visit to Groves, Texas to visit her mother Lela Alford, and other relatives. Shortly, around 1939-40, Smithie and Jesse settled in Segno (Polk County), Texas, where they lived until 1951. In 1942, Smithie and Jesse took in her great niece, Earline Phillips, daughter of her niece, Doris Marie Alford Phillips. They eventually adopted her and changed her last name to Harris. In 1951 the family moved to Huntsville (Walker County), Texas, where they lived south of town on Hwy. 75, until their deaths. Here they farmed and raised crops such as cotton and watermelons. Smithie's granddaughter, Pat Share Byrd,

said that Smithie worked hard in her garden and raised chickens, and she really liked her car. She was a good cook, specializing in fried chicken and berry cobblers. She was also devoted to her husband, Jesse. Jesse worked in the oil business and made a substantial living. Smithie was known to be overly superstitious and liked a good beer. Smithie, who spent some of her early adult life working as a fortune teller, died on February 3, 1977 in Huntsville (Walker County), Texas and is buried next to her husband at Black Jack Cemetery just south of Huntsville. Smithie had the following children by John Daniel Parkman: Lela Henrietta Parkman (10/10/1908-9/9/1925 / b. Texas / d. Brice's disease) and by Harry Schmitt: Marguerite Ida Schmitt (11/12/1912-1/14/1983 / b. Los Angeles County, California / d. Houston, Texas / 1st m. 1929 Ellsworth Augustine Share (2/26/1899-12/1970 / child: John Bertram Share b. 6/30/1930-7/8/1998 Austin Co., Texas, Patricia Ann Share b.4/20/1932-alive 2005 / 1st marr. Otha Lee Byrd, Jr. / child: Pamela Ann Byrd 7/4/1954, David Wayne Byrd 6/4/1957, Sherry Lyn Byrd 6/16/1961, Mark Steven Byrd 10/23/1964)./ 2nd m. Michael A. Mercado (8/23/1908-3/1991) 1954/d. Harris County, Texas). \*Note: In 1928, at age 16, Marguerite Schmitt was living at 1907 Walker Ave. in Houston. She was employed as a stenographer for Goggan's Realty Service. Marguerite left first husband and children in 1943. Her daughter Patricia says she was attractive with dark hair. In the 1950s, she developed heart problems and later in the 1970s, contracted breast cancer. She died at Methodist Hospital in Houston. Her last address was 6100 Marinette Street, #203B in Houston, Texas. Marguerite was cremated.

Children by John Daniel Parkman:

- 125. i **Lela Henrietta Parkman** #10829 b. 10 Oct 1908, Shelby County, Texas, m. **Never Married** #10831. Lela died 9 Sep 1925, Orange County, Texas, buried: 1925, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha (Shelby, Texas. *Children by Charles Henry Schmitt:*)
- + 126. ii **Marguerite Ida Schmitt** #10830 b. 12 Nov 1912. *Children by William Jesse Harris:*)
  - 127. iii **No Children** #10840.
- 75. **Henry Alma Alford** #5135 (16.Henry<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 12 Sep 1893, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. Flora Bell Stockwell #5140, b. 1897, Ionia County, Michigan, d. 21 Oct 1983, Port Neches (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1983, Oak Bluff Cemetery in Port Neches, Texas. Henry died 14 Oct 1968, Nederland (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1968, Oak Bluff Cemetery in Port Neches, Texas. Henry Alma Alford, son of Henry Marion Alford, was born on September 12, 1893 near Teneha, Texas, in Shelby County. He grew up there. On December 9, 1912, Henry married Flora Belle Stockwell (1897-10/21/1983 / b. Michigan) in Waller County, Texas. Flora Bell was born, Flora Bell Hartwick, but after her parents died and left her an orphan. She was adopted by Edwin Stockwell, a carpenter, and his wife, Francis, in Ionia County, Michigan as an infant. Edwin moved from Michigan to Waller County, Texas between 1900 and 1910. By 1917 the family was living in Hightower, Texas (Liberty County), near his parents and brother, William Earl Alford. He registered for the WWI draft at Hightower on June 5, 1917. His draft card listed his occupation as a farmer. Due to a crippled hand, he was disqualified from military service. Henry Alma was still living in Hightower as late as November 1919 (son Henry born there). In 1920, according to the census, Alma (listed as Alfred) had moved his family to Port Neches in Jefferson County, where they rented from and lived with Henry's older sister, Smithie Alford Schmitt. At this time he worked for an unknown oil company. On May 27, 1921, the Port Arthur News wrote that Henry had returned home from the oil wells of El Dorado, Arkansas after an extended stay. On June 19, 1922, Henry bought Lot 23 and 24, Block 3 in the Groves. In 1923, Henry began a long career with the Alantic Richfield Company, where he advanced to plant superintendent. That same day, he sold two lots of land in Port Neches to Henry Christ. In 1930 (census), Henry and family were still living Port Neches on the Atlantic Refinery Road. Just a few blocks away, his brother, Claude Brantley Alford, lived on Cleveland Avenue. At this time, Henry was working as a yard foreman for the Pure Oil (later Atlantic Richfield) refinery. On November 22, 1936, Henry served as an honorary pall bearer at the funeral of fellow Atlantic Pipeline Company employee, T.D. Lambert. By 1937, Henry's mother, Lela Alford, had moved in with

him and his wife. On March 3, 1938, Henry bought Lot 5, Block 1 in Country Club Estates on Henry Street in the Groves. On January 10, 1939, Henry's grandfather, Reverend Jesse Bryant Sandlin, died at Henry's home in Groves at age 91. In a rare visit, Henry was visied by his first cousin, Amos Alford, son of his Uncle Samuel Alford, and family from Chicago on August 8, 1941. It is said that Henry was a good man and highly admired by the community. After retirement from the Atlantic Richfield Company, in 1952, he moved to near Henderson (Rusk County), Texas, where he owned a large farm. Among his crops were watermelons. His brother, William Earl, ran a grocery store nearby in New London. Henry was an avid pipe smoker. He fought skin cancer from age sixteen, and had several operations to the face. After the death of his mother, Lela Sandlin Alford, in 1958, Henry returned to Groves, Texas, and lived in his mother's old house at 7061 Henry Street until his death. The street was actually named after him. He died of bladder cancer on October 14, 1968 at the Mid-Jefferson County Hospital in Nederland, Texas (Jefferson County). He had been a member of the First Baptist Church of Groves and was a Lion's Club member (obituary in Beaumont Journal). He was truly a good man. Henry was buried at Oak Bluff Cemetery in Port Neches (Jefferson County), Texas. His wife died in 1983.

- 128. i **Infant Alford** #11599 b. OCT 1913, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Never Married** #11606. Infant died 3 Nov 1913, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, buried: 1913, Unknown.
- 129. ii **Earline Alford** #11600 b. 1914, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Never Married** #11607. Earline died 22 Aug 1915, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, buried: 1915, Unknown.
- 130. iii Claudine Alford #11601 b. 17 Jun 1915, Hightower (Liberty County), Texas, m. John "Johnnie" Weldon McKnight #11608, b. 1 Sep 1911, Nacogdoches County, Texas, d. 26 Apr 1979, Jefferson County, Texas, buried: 1979, Unknown. Claudine died 3 Jul 1995, Jefferson County, Texas, buried: 1997, Unknown. Claudine Alford, daughter of Henry Alma Alford, was born on June 17, 1915 in Liberty County, Texas (Hightower). After moving in 1920 to Groves (Jefferson County), Texas, she attended Port Neches Junior High School and Senior Hih School. On March 2, 1930, according to the Port Arthur News, Claudine was named to the Port Neches girl's High School basketball team. As a young woman, Claudine participated in many church activities at Groves Baptist Church. On July 20, 1930, she was chosen as the social director for the church's Young Woman's Association. Around 1936, she married, high school sweetheart, J. Weldon McKnight (9/1/1911-4/1979) in Groves. On October 30, 1938, Claudine and her husband, Weldon, put on a Halloween party for her sisters, Doris and Helen, with over 40 guests. Claudine and Weldon lived in Port Neches/Groves for the rest of their lives. Weldon owned an insurance company and died a millionaire. Claudine died on July 3, 1997 in Jefferson County, Texas. Nothing else is known of this family. Claudine had no natural children but did have one adopted son, Stephen McKnight (?-?).
- + 131. iv **Lubye Lee Alford** #11602 b. 29 Jun 1917.
- + 132. v **Henry Vernon Alford** #11603 b. 20 Nov 1919.
- + 133. vi **Doris Marie Alford** #11604 b. 28 Mar 1922.
- + 134. vii **Helen Belle Willard Alford** #11605 b. 12 Jan 1924.
- 77. **William Earl Alford** #5137 (16.Henry³, 2.William², 1.Clinton¹) b. 29 Jul 1899, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Lela Ethel Peck** #5139, b. 1906, Temple (Jefferson County), Texas, d. AFT. 1930, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1930, Unknown. William died 12 May 1953, Overton (Rusk County), Texas, buried: 1953, Overton Cemetery in Overton, Texas. William Earl Alford, son of Henry Marion Alford, was born on July 29, 1899 in Shelby County, Texas near Teneha, where he grew up. By 1918, he had moved with his family to Hightower, Texas (Liberty County), 75 miles northwest of Beaumont, where on September 12, 1918 he registered for the WW1 draft. In 1919, as a young man, Earl moved to Beaumont, Texas (Jefferson County), where he boarded with Thomas Byers (1920 census listed as Earl "Afford"). His occupation was listed as a policemen. In 1924, William Earl Alford was living in Orange County, Texas,

according to Jefferson County land records. In 1925, Earl met and married Lela Ethel Peck (1906-aft 1930), daughter of Earl and Evelyn Peck of Temple, Texas, in Jefferson County. Shortly after the birth of their son, Earl, Jr., in 1929, the couple moved to Houston, Texas (Harris County), where they lived with Earl's mother, Leila Sandlin Alford, in her boarding house on Pierce Street. They were still there on the 1930 census. At that time he worked as an inspector in a tailoring shop. His wife, Ethel, was a cashier in a shoe shop. In late 1930, William moved his family to New London, Texas, near Overton (Rusk County), where he operated and owned the Alford Grocery Store until his death on May 12, 1953 of a heart attack. On May 26, 1940, Earl visited his mother, Lela Alford, in Groves, Texas. His son, Earl, Jr., age 10, stayed the week. He spent some time with brother, Claude Alford, who was visiting from Aransas Pass, Texas. Claude's children, Joyce and Claude, Jr "Buddie" played with their first cousin, William Earl Alford, Jr. William Earl Alford is buried at Overton Cemetery (from obituary). Nothing else is known of either at this time.

- 135. i **William Earl Alford, Jr.** #11649 b. 9 Dec 1928, Jefferson County, Texas, m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #11650. William died 23 Oct 2003, Hartwell (Hart County), Georgia, buried: 2003, Unknown.
- 79. **Mamie Estelle Alford** #10826 (16.Henry<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 1904, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. (1) Claude Lee Duplissey #11652, b. 25 Mar 1899, Unknown, d. JUL 1967, Hot Springs, Arkansas, buried: 1967, Unknown, m. (2) Ed Keck #11656, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Mamie died AFT. 1965, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1965, Unknown. Mamie Estelle Alford, daughter of Henry Marion Alford, was born in 1904 in Shelby County, Texas (near Teneha). She grew up in Shelby and later in Liberty County, Texas. She moved with her family to Port Neches, Texas (Jefferson County) about 1920. In 1920, Mamie married Claude Lee Duplissey, Sr. (3/25/1899-7/1967) from Montgomery County, Texas; the son of Hezekiah and Mary Duplissey. Mamie and Claude's marriage could have taken place in either Jefferson or Montgomery County, but I have no documentation. From 1923-1925, Mamie and Claude were living in Navarro County, Texas, according to Jefferson County land records. In 1928, Mamie and Claude Lee, an oil well driller by occupation, moved in with Mamie's widowed mother, Lela, at her boarding house in Houston, Texas, where they lived, along with their two sons, until they separated in 1930 by divorce. According to Mamie's grandchildren, alcoholism on both sides had doomed the marriage. Mamie and her two children, Claude Lee, Jr. and Marion Duplissey, continued to live with her mother, Lela Sandlin Alford, after the seperation. Claude Lee, Jr. and Marion Duplissey both show on the 1930 census, living with Lela Alford and several cousins, along with their Uncle William Earl Alford. Their paternal Uncle Clyde Duplissey, also lived with the Lela Alford family. Claude Lee, Sr. was found living as a widower (according to the census) in Dayton, Texas (Liberty County) in 1930. He bumped around from place to place for several years before making it big in the oil business. Claude Lee died in Hot Springs, Arkansas in 1967. On July 29, 1936, Mamie, who still went by Mrs. C.L.Duplissey, and her children Claude, Jr. and Marion, visited her brother, Henry Alma Alford, in Groves. Mamie's mother, Lela Alford also lived with Henry Alma at this time. Mamie later married her second husband, Edward Keck (?-?) around 1940. Soon after marriage they settled in Groves, Texas. On June 27, 1941, Mamie was visited in Groves by her son, Marion Duplissey of Houston. Shortly thereafter in 1941, Mamie and Ed Keck moved to Orange for a short time before returning on February 23, 1942, to live with Mamie's mother, Lela Sandlin Alford, in Groves. I do not know much else about her, other than she was living in Seattle, Washington from at least 1952-1965, where she probably died. Her grandson, Claude Vernon Duplissey had told me that he received a call from Seattle, when she was on her death bed. Mamie and Claude Lee Duplissey, Sr. had the following children: Claude Lee Duplissey, Jr. (2/25/1921-2/27/1998 / m. Marjorie Marie Stonecipher 3/19/1941 Aransas Co., Texas/ child: Claude Vernon Duplissey: 9/9/1943-alive 2005 / b. San Patricio Co., Tx, Jeanne Clarie Duplissey: 2/8/1948-alive 2005 / b. Jefferson Co., Tx/m. Royce Phillip Baker, El Paso Co., Tx), Marion Carr Duplissey (9/27/1923-4/25/1984 / d. Pasco County, Florida), and June Estelle Duplissey (1/29/1925-9/10/1925 / d. Jefferson County, Tex.

Buried at Ramah Cemetery).

Children by Claude Lee Duplissey:

- + 136. i **Claude Lee Duplissey, Jr.** #11653 b. 25 Feb 1921.
  - 137. ii **Marion Carr Duplissey** #11654 b. 27 Sep 1923, Navarro County, Texas, m. **Never Married** #11663. Marion died 25 Apr 1984, Pasco County, Florida, buried: 1984, Unknown.
  - 138. iii **June Estelle Duplissey** #11655 b. 9 Jan 1925, Navarro County, Texas, m. **Never Married** #11664. June died 10 Sep 1925, Navarro County, Texas, buried: 1925, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha, Texas.

    Children by Ed Keck:)
  - 139. iv **No Children** #11657.
- 80. Claude Brantley Alford, Sr. #10825 (16.Henry<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 4 Dec 1906, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. Delcio "Dilsie" Hoffman #11668, b. 1907, Louisiana, d. AFT. 1950, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1950, Unknown. Claude died 7 Jul 1998, San Patricio County, Texas, buried: 1998, Unknown. Claude Brantley Alford, Sr., son of Henry Marion Alford, was born on December 4, 1906 near Teneha in Shelby County, Texas. He grew up there and later in Liberty County, Texas, before moving to the Port Neches, Texas in Jefferson County around 1920. On November 25, 1923, Claude started as the Center on the Port Neches High School basketball team. He also was an outstanding track and field athelete at Port Neches High School. On March 27, 1924 he participated for Port Neches in the Senior Division of the Jefferson County Athletic Games in Beaumont. He ran the one mile run, 50 yard dash, and 440 yard dash, one mile relay, and discus throw. His father, Henry Marion Alford, had just recently died in January 1924 at his home in Port Neches. In the summer of 1928 Claude moved with his mother to Houston where, that same year, he married Delcio "Dilsie" Hoffman (1907-aft 1950). In 1930, Claude moved his young family back to Jefferson County, Texas, where he settled on Cleveland Avenue, in Groves, near his brother, Henry Alma Alford. In 1930 he worked here for an oil refinery, where he was a jumper. By 1937, Claude had moved to Aransas Pas, Texas in San Patricio County, where he was a plant manager for an oil company. On June 7, 1938, Claude, wife, and children visited his brother, Henry Alma Alford, along with his mother, Lela Alford. The get together was in honor of Claude's nephew, Henry Vernon Alford, who was home after his freshman year at Texas A&M. Claude lived in Aransas Pass until his death on July 7, 1998 in San Patricio County, Texas.

- + 140. i **Wanda Joyce Alford** #11669 b. 11 Jan 1929.
- + 141. ii **Claude Brantley Alford, Jr.** #11670 b. 9 Aug 1930.
- 82. **Iva Dell Alford** #10824 (16.Henry<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 31 Aug 1912, Teneha (Shelby Co.), Texas, m. **Marion Loftin** #11665, b. 22 Oct 1896, Texas, (son of W.D. Loftin #12765 and \_\_\_\_\_ Unknown #12766) d. DEC 1973, Austin (Travis County), Texas, buried: 1973, Unknown. Iva died 8 Jul 1930, Houston (Harris County), Texas, buried: 1930, Ramah Cemetery in Tenaha, Texas. (198) Iva Dell Alford, daughter of Henry Marion Alford, was born on August 31, 1912 in Teneha (Shelby County), Texas. By 1917, she moved with her parents to Hightower, Texas, where she spent her preteen years. By 1920, the family had moved to the Beaumont, Texas area in Jefferson County. In the summer of 1927, after the death of her father in 1924, her mother moved the family to Houston, Texas (Harris County), where she was living at home (1628 Pierce Ave.) in 1930. In June 1930, Iva Dell eloped to Vinton (Calcasieu Parish), Louisiana and married a young oil worker, Marion Loftin (10/22/1896-12/1973). After marriage, the couple settled in Orange (Orange County), Texas. On July 8, 1930, after a month of marriage, Iva Dell took the train to Houston, to visit her mother. Shortly after arrival, the two ladies went shopping, and arrived back at her mother's home (a boarding house) at about 4:00 PM. Getting ready to return to Orange about 5:00, she told her brother, William Earl, goodbye and asked where Henry Alsup, a longtime friend, boarder of 3 years, and secret admirer was. She went into the dining room to tell Henry goodbye, when, in a jealous rage, he pulled out a pistol and shot Iva Dell three times in the chest (4:40 PM), and then himself

once in the head. Iva Dell died on-the-spot and Henry died later at the Baptist Hospital. Nobody knew of Henry Alsup's secret love for Iva Dell; the family had always thought Henry, age 30, was like a big brother to Iva Dell. William Earl ran into the room just has Henry shot himself. Lela Alford, Iva Dell's mother ran from the front part of the house screaming, to the dining room. She then ran outside to get help, yelling the owner of the barber shop across the street, "He has killed my child." J.C. Howard, the barber shop owner called the police. Iva Dell's new husband, Marion Loftin, also a friend of Henry Alsup, was notified by phone, and he arrived in Houston about 9:00 PM that night. He spent the next day attending to funeral arrangements. Iva Dell's sister, Smithie Harris, was listed as the informant on her death certificate. She was taken to her birthplace of Teneha, Texas in Shelby County for burial. Her husband, Marion, died in Austin, Texas in 1973, his last residence. Iva Dell is buried next to her husband and mother at Ramah Cemetery in Shelby County near Teneha. Her tombstone reads, "She was the sunshine of her home." Iva Dell and Marion Loftin had no children.

Children:

- 142. i **No Children** #11666.
- 86. **Charles B. "Charlie" Milam** #10891 (19.Sarah<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 20 Sep 1902, Shelby County, Texas, m. **Mary Cathryn Radan** #10896, b. 1903, Lousiana, (daughter of Otto H. Radan #16266 and Lovie ? #16267) d. 30 Jan 1995, Jefferson County, Texas, buried: 1995, Unknown. Charles died 18 Dec 1935, Nederland (Jefferson County), Texas, buried: 1935, Greenlawn Cemetery in Jefferson, Texas. Died in a car wreck near Nederland, Texas. At his death his occupation was selling real estate with the C.O. Dunn Agency.

Children:

- + 143. i **Lovie Cathryn Milam** #12987 b. 9 Nov 1925.
- 90. Murray Alford #1262 (20.Samuel<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 14 Jan 1903, Deweyville (Newton County), Texas, m. Eleanor Alice Kemp #1263, b. 15 Aug 1909, Elkhart County, Indiana, d. 15 Dec 1987, Ohio, buried: 1987, Aurora (Dearborn County), Indiana. Murray died 6 Apr 1935, Ononoga County, New York, buried: 1935, Unknown. (201) Murray Alford, son of Samuel Bloxcom Alford, was born on January 14, 1903 in Newton County, Texas. He grew up there, but in 1918 at the age of 15 he got into an argument with his father. His grandson, Paul Orval Alford, told this author that the argument was over his father leaving his mother back in 1908. Samuel, enraged, ran away from home, and at the age of 15, he joined the U.S. Navy where he found himself fighting with British forces in India. After the war, he came back to the United States, where in 1920 (census), he was a patient at the U.S. Marine Hospital in New Orleans, Louisiana. After discharge from the hospital, Murray migrated to the Chicago area, home to some Navy friends. He also spent some time not far away in Elkhart, Indiana, where he met his wife Eleanor Alice Kemp (8/15/1909-12/15/1987 / b. Elkhart, Indiana). They were married in either Chicago or Elkhart in 1928. In around 1929, Murray and his wife moved to St. Louis, Missouri. He was apparently following some friends he had met during the war. One particular friend was a Mafia boss in East St. Louis, Illinois. In 1930 Murray and his wife were living in St. Louis on Chouteau Avenue, where he worked on the railroad. About this time, his wife thought it better that they get away from these friends, fearing getting involved with the Mob. In about 1931, the young family left St. Louis and started a eastward trek across the country, with Murray working at various jobs in Elkhart, Indianapolis, and various other places. In 1933 they arrived in Syracuse, New York (Onondoga County), where Murray got a job as the day manager of the Winchester Hotel. They lived on Liverpool Road. Murray was killed in an automobile accident on April 8, 1935, while driving on Onondoga Lake Boulevard just north of Syracuse in Onondoga County. His wife was injured in the head on collision, with a fractured rib and nose. She was taken to St. Joseph's Hospital, where she was treated and released. Murray was buried in Woodlawn Cemetery in Syracuse. After her husband's death, Ethel and her son moved back to Elkhart, Indiana. She died in 1987 and is buried in Dearborn County, Indiana (Aurora). Murray's children were:

- + 144. i **Paul Orval Alford** #1264 b. 30 Apr 1930.
- 91. Amos B. Alford #3326 (20.Samuel<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 19 Dec 1904, Louisiana, m. Thelma Adelaide? #5487, b. 6 May 1907, Unknown, d. DEC 1985, Cook County, Illinois, buried: 1985, Unknown. Amos died AUG 1978, Cook County, Illinois, buried: 1978, Cook County, Illinois. Amos B. Alford, son of Samuel Bloxcom Alford, was born on December 19, 1904 (SSDI) in Louisiana. In 1920 he was living with his father and stepmother in Newton County, Texas. In about 1922, Amos moved as a young man to Chicago, Illinois, where he took up the occupation of printer. The fact that his brother, Murray, lived there, probably led him there. He became a supervisor with Donnelley Printing Company. Soon after arrival he met and married Thelma Adelaide ? (5/6/1907-12/1985) in 1924 in Chicago. Amos and family show on the 1930 census, living on W. 83rd Street in Chicago. By 1940, they had moved to a house at 7136 Aberdeen Street in suburban Palos Heights, Illinois. According to the Suburban Economist Newspaper, on March 30, 1941, Mr. and Mrs. Amos Alford threw a birthday party to celebrate their son, Amos's 16th birthday and their daughter, Ethels's 15th birthday. On August 14, 1941, Amos, his wife, and two chidren drove to the Beaumont area of Texas to visit his father, Samuel Alford, as well as other relatives, including his first cousin, Henry Alma Alford. According to the newspaper, they returned to Palos Heights after a two week stay on September 3, 1941. In 1952, at the time of his father's death, Amos was atill living in the Chicago, Illinois area (father's obituary), where he lived until his death. He died in August 1978 in Cook County, Illinois. His last residence was Palos Heights, a suburb of Chicago. His wife, Thelma, survived him and died in 1985 in Cook County.

- + 145. i **Amos Roy Alford** #10939 b. 25 Mar 1925.
  - 146. ii **Ethel Alford** #10940 b. 29 Mar 1926, Chicago (Cook County), Illinois, m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #12741, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Ethel died AFT. 1974, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1974, Unknown.
- + 147. iii **Earl Alford** #12738 b. 5 Jun 1942.
- 95. **Della King Alford** #9668 (21.George<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 30 Oct 1871, Jasper (Walker County), Alabama, m. **Thomas Montgomery Crews** #9680, b. 22 Apr 1872, Water Valley (Yalubusha County), MS, d. 17 Feb 1946, Bokose (Leflore County), Oklahoma, buried: 1946, Unknown. Della died 22 Feb 1920, Stigler (Haskell County), Oklahoma, buried: 1920, Unknown. (206) Della King Alford, daughter of George Towns Alford, was born on October 30, 1871 in Walker County, Alabama, near Jasper. She married Thomas Montgomery Crews (4/22/1872-2/17/1946) on August 5, 1891 in Yalubusha County, Mississippi, where she had grown up. After marriage they moved to her husband's hometown of Water Valley, Mississippi, also in Yalubusha County. After the death of her parents, Della raised her minor siblings. By 1895 the young family moved to Dora, Alabama (Walker County), the home of her maternal grandparents. They lived there until 1899, when they moved to nearby Jefferson County, Alabama, not far from Birmingham. They lived there until around 1903, when they moved back to Dora. In 1907 Della and Thomas loaded up and moved west to the newly formed State of Oklahoma, for the promise of cheap land. They originally settled in Leflore County, near Bokoshe, but by 1912 they were residing in Haskell County, in the town of Stigler. Della died on February 22, 1920 in Stigler. Her husband, Thomas, died 26 years later in LeFlore County, Oklahoma. Della and Thomas Crews had the following children: Lillie Mae Crews (5/11/1893-12-1945 / b. Yalubusha Co., Ms / d. Bakersfield, California / m. William McArthur), Cora Lee Crews (8/30/1895-1/4/1985 / b. Walker County, Al. / d. Stigler, OK / m. Clark Clement 1-1-1914), Carrie Missouri Crews (3/16/1898-1971 / b. Walker County, Al. / d. Long Beach, CA/ m. William Henry Tiner 12-1-1924 Washington DC), Velma Crews (2/22/1900-1996 / b. Jefferson County, AL / d. Washington, DC / m. Jesse Hayden Olsen 8-23-1919 Stigler Co, OK buried Arlington National Cemetery), Tommie Crews (1/18/1902-9/14/1970 / b. Jefferson County, AL / d. Morton County, North Dakota / m. Earl Vredenburg 9-18-1929 Bakersfield Co., Ca.), Rufus Crews (9/26/1906-11/17/1996 / b. Walker County, Al / d. North Little Rock, Arkansas / m. Hazel Marks 8-7-1936 North

Little Rock, Arkansas), Roland Alford Crews (2/21/1908-7/22/1997 / b. LeFlore County, OK / d. Leflore County, OK / m. Eloine Veatrice Dial 7/12/1929 LeFlore County, OK / child: Merry Roline Crews b. 11-14-1945 Stillwater, OK), Lahoma Bonita Crews (4/17/1912-4/16/1998 / b. Haskell County, OK / d. Oklahoma City, OK / m. David Archibald Stogsdill LeFlore Co., OK), and Naomi "Betty" Crews (5/1/1914-12/15/1985 / b. Haskell County, OK / d. Tulsa, OK / m. Victor Rydin). *Children:* 

- 148. i **Lillie Mae Crews** #11773 b. 11 May 1893, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS, m. **William McArthur** #11782, b. 29 Nov 1893, Unknown, d. NOV 1972, Shawnee (Pottawatomie County), Oklahoma, buried: 1972, Unknown. Lillie died DEC 1945, Bakersfield (Stanislaus Co), California, buried: 1945, Unknown.
- 149. ii **Cora Lee Crews** #11774 b. 30 Aug 1895, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. **Clark Clement** #11783, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Cora died 4 Jan 1985, Stigler (Haskell County), Oklahoma, buried: 1985, Unknown.
- 150. iii **Carrie Missouri Crews** #11775 b. 16 Mar 1898, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. **William Henry Tiner** #11784, b. 22 Jan 1899, Unknown, d. JAN 1974, Long Beach (Los Angeles Co), California, buried: Unknown. Carrie died 1971, Long Beach (Los Angeles Co), California, buried: 1971, Unknown.
- 151. iv Velma Crews #11776 b. 22 Feb 1900, Birmingham (Jefferson County), Alabama, m. Jesse Hayden Olsen #11785, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Velma died 1996, Washington, D.C., buried: 1996, Arlington National Cemetery.
- 152. v **Tommie Crews** #11777 b. 18 Jan 1902, Birmingham (Jefferson County), Alabama, m. **Earl Vredenberg** #11786, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Tommie died 14 Sep 1970, Morton County, North Dakota, buried: 1970, Unknown.
- 153. vi **Rufus Crews** #11778 b. 26 Sep 1906, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. **Hazel Marks** #11787, b. 4 Dec 1909, Unknown, d. 1 Feb 1997, North Little Rock (Pulaski Co), Arkansas, buried: 1997, Unknown. Rufus died 17 Nov 1996, North Little Rock (Pulaski Co), Arkansas, buried: 1996, Unknown.
- + 154. vii Roland Alford Crews #11779 b. 21 Feb 1908.
  - 155. viii **Lahoma Bonita Crews** #11780 b. 7 Apr 1912, Stigler (Haskell County), Oklahoma, m. **David Archibald Stogsdill** #11791, b. 25 May 1911, Unknown, d. 11 Jan 2000, Duncan (Stephens County), Oklahoma, buried: Unknown. Lahoma died 16 Apr 1998, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, buried: 1998, Unknown.
  - 156. ix **Naomi Betty Crews** #11781 b. 1 May 1914, Stigler (Haskell County), Oklahoma, m. **Victor Rydin** #11792, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Naomi died 15 Dec 1985, Tulsa, Oklahoma, buried: 1985, Unknown.
- 96. Edward Lee Alford #9369 (21.George<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 18 Mar 1883, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS, m. Kathryn "Callie" Denning Porterfield #9370, b. Unknown, d. 14 Mar 1918, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, buried: 1918, Unknown. Edward died 17 Dec 1949, Booneville (Logan County), Arkansas, buried: 1949, Unknown. (207) Edward Lee Alford, son of George Towns Alford, Gr. grandson of Clinton Alford, was born on March 18, 1883 in Yalubusha County, Mississippi. He grew up there and later in Walker County, Alabama. After the death of his mother in 1893, he went to live with his older sister, Della King Alford Crews. In 1900, Edward Lee was boarding in Pontotoc County, Mississippi, along with his brother, Egbert, with John Roane, working as farm laborer. Around 1902, he moved in with his sister, Della King Alford Crews and lived there until Della and family moved to Oklahoma in 1907. Edward Lee married Kathrine "Callie" Denning Porterfield (?-3/14/1918) in Dora, Alabama (Walker County) around 1906. Lee still lived in Dora in 1910 (census) and remained there until around 1925. His wife, Katherine died on March 14, 1918 in Dora, Alabama and is buried there. In about 1925 Edward Lee moved out to Bokoshe, Oklahoma (LeFlore County), where his sister, Della was living. The 1930 census shows Edward, a widower, and his children living in Bokoshe, where he worked as a

miner. On August 3, 1936 Edward Lee was declared legally insane, and there was a hearing in LeFlore County, Oklahoma Courthouse, regarding the matter of his guardianship. He died on December 17, 1949 in Logan County, Arkansas (Booneville).

Children:

- + 157. i **Evelyn Estelle Alford** #9371 b. 9 Aug 1907.
- + 158. ii **Bonnie Adele Alford** #11793 b. 15 Jul 1911.
  - 159. iii **Edward Lee Alford, Jr.** #11794 b. 1914, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. **Never Married** #11819. Edward died 1936, Wyoming, buried: 1936, Dora (Walker County), Alabama. (523) Edward Lee Alford, Jr., son of Edward Lee Alford, was born in 1914 in Dora, Alabama. He never married and traveled around the country, working wherever he could. In 1936 he was living at a Civilian Conservation Corps (CCC) Camp in Wyoming. Edward Lee, Jr. died in 1938. He is buried in Dora, Alabama. He never married and had no children.
- + 160. iv **Pauline Alford** #11795 b. 10 Dec 1916.
  - 161. v Viola Alford #11796 b. 1917, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. \_\_\_\_\_ Unknown #11825. Viola died 25 Jun 1918, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, buried: 1918, Dora (Walker County), Alabama.
- 97. **James Egbert Alford** #9089 (21.George<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 12 Dec 1885, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS, m. **Mary Ellen Furry** #11826, b. 29 Nov 1886, Unknown, d. 1 Jan 1985, Stanislaus County, California, buried: 1985, Modesto Pioneer Cemetery. James died 31 Jul 1952, Stanislaus County, California, buried: 1952, Modesto Pioneer Cemetery. (208) James Egbert "J.E."Alford, son of George Towns Alford, was born on December 12, 1885 in Yalubusha County, Mississippi (Coffeeville). In 1900, Egbert, along with his brother, Edward Lee Alford, were boarding with John Roane in Hoyle (Pontotoc County), Mississippi as farm labor. In 1909, he married Mary E. Furry (11/29/1886-1/1985) in Mississippi. That same year the couple followed the lead of his older sister, Della, and moved to Leflore County, Oklahoma, where he shows on the 1910, 1920 and 1930 censuses in the town of Bokoshe, living on Water Street. On September 12, 1918, James Egbert, a coal miner by occupation, registered for the draft at Bokoshe. Sometime, after 1935, due to the harsh conditions of the Dust Bowl Era in Oklahoma, Egbert moved his family to California, in search of work. He died on July 31, 1952 in Stanislaus County, California (SSDI).

- + 162. i **Arthur Harold Alford** #11827 b. 4 Aug 1910.
  - 163. ii **Doyle C. Alford** #11828 b. 1913, Bokoshe (Leflore County), Oklahoma, m. **Never Married** #11832. Doyle died 1934, Bokose (Leflore County), Oklahoma, buried: 1934, Unknown. (527) Doyle C. Alford, son of J. Egbert Alford, was born in 1913, possibly in in LeFlore County, Oklahoma. He died there in 1934, and is buried at Bokoshe. Ne never married and had no children.
- 98. Charles Whitfield Alford #1599 (21.George<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 26 Dec 1886, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS, m. Rosia Savannah Rice #11833, b. 2 Nov 1887, Alabama, d. 4 Apr 1977, Birmingham (Jefferson County), Alabama, buried: 1977, East Dora Cemetery in Walker County, Al. Charles died 13 Dec 1969, Birmingham (Jefferson County), Alabama, buried: 1969, East Dora Cemetery in Walker County, Al. Charles Whitfield "Whit" Alford, son of George Towns Alford, was born on December 26, 1886 in Yalubusha County, Mississippi (Coffeeville). In 1895 he moved to Walker County, Alabama with the family of his older sister, Della, who was now his guardian. His mother had died in 1893, and his father was unable to care for him. On July 4, 1908, "Whit" Alford married Rosia Savannah Rice (11/2/1887-4/4/1977) in Walker County. Charles "Whit" was the only child of George Towns Alford to stay in Walker County, Alabama, home of his mother and matemal grandparents. In 1910, "Whit" and Rose were living with Rose's parents in Dora, Alabama. On June 5, 1917, "Whit" registered for the WWI

draft in Walker County, while living in Dora, Alabama. In 1920, the family still lived in Dora, where "Whit" worked as a coal miner. "Whit" died on December 13, 1969 in Birmingham, Alabama (Jefferson County). His last residence was in Dora, Alabama (Walker County). He was survived by his wife until April 4, 1977, when she died in Birmingham. They are both buried at the East Dora Cemetery in Dora. *Children:* 

- 164. i **Vivian Sallie Alford** #11834 b. 28 Dec 1909, Dora (Walker County), Alabama, m. **Never Married** #11836. Vivian died 27 Apr 1931, Unknown, buried: 1931, Unknown.
- 165. ii Mary Rose Alford #11835 b. 31 Aug 1927, Jefferson County, Alabama, m. Elton Wiley #11837, b. 8 Feb 1922, Unknown, d. JUN 1983, Birmingham (Jefferson County), Alabama, buried: 1983, Unknown. Mary died Alive in 2001, buried: N/A. Mary Rose Alford, daughter of Charles Whitfield Alford, was born in Jefferson County, Alabama on August 31, 1927. She grew up there and married Elton Wiley (2/8/1922-6/1983) in Jefferson County. In November 1950, the couple was divorced. Elton died in 1983 in Birmingham. I know nothing else about Mary Rose.
- 99. **George Towns ''Tobe'' Alford, Jr.** #6180 (21. George<sup>3</sup>, 3. George<sup>2</sup>, 1. Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 18 Sep 1888, Coffeeville (Yalubusha County), MS, m. Betty Lou Vaughan #11838, b. 9 Mar 1894, Unknown, d. 13 May 1971, Wichita, Kansas, buried: 1971, Maple Grove Cemetery in Wichita, Kansaas. George died 16 Oct 1962, Junction City (Geary County), Kansas, buried: 1962, Maple Grove Cemetery in Wichita, Kansaas. (210) George Towns "Tobe" Alford, Jr., son of George Towns Alford, was born on September 18, 1888 in Yalubusha County, Mississippi (Coffeeville). In 1895 he moved to Walker County, Alabama with the family of his older sister, Della, now his legal guardian. "Tobe" grew up in Dora, Alabama (Walker County). In 1907 the family moved to LeFlore County, Oklahoma. As a young man, he took up the occupation of a miner. By 1915 he had moved to Jasper County, Missouri (town of Carterville), where they lived at 329 Locust Street. On October 31, 1916 "Tobe" married Betty Lou Vaughn (3/9/1894-5/13/1971) in Jasper County. On June 5, 1917, George registered for the WWI draft in Cartercille, Missouri. The couple remained in Carterville until late 1918, when they moved to Hockerville, Oklahoma (Ottawa County). They were there only a short time before moving on to Baxter Springs, Kansas (Cherokee County) mid 1920. In 1921 he found work in the silver mines of Casper, Wyoming (Natrona County). By 1924 the family returned to Cherokee County, Kansas (Baxter Springs). The 1930 census shows "Tobe" and family still living in Baxter Springs, where he was a Hoistman by occupation. In the 1940s he moved to Abilene, Kansas, where he lived until 1953, when he moved to Wichita, Kansas, where he lived at 1127 Catalina Street for the rest of his life. "Tobe" Alford died on October 16, 1962 in Junction City, Kansas (Geary County), while visiting his son, Martin George Alford. His wife died in 1971 in Wichita, Kansas. They are both buried at Maple Grove Cemetery in Wichita. Children:
  - Marshall Edward Alford #11839 b. 15 Sep 1917, Carterville (Jasper County), Missouri, m. (1) Nellie Elaine Bash #11846, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown, m. (2) Delores Kensler #11845, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Marshall died 9 Jan 1992, Wichita, Kansas, buried: 1992, Unknown. (530) Marshall Edward Alford, son of "Tobe" Alford, was born on September 15, 1917 in Jasper County, Missouri (Carterville). Marshal married the first of four wives, Delores Kensler about 1945. His fourth wife was Nellie Elaine Bash. In 1962 he lived in Mission, Kansas (father's obituary). He died on January 9, 1992 in Wichita, Kansas. Nothing else is known of him.
  - + 167. ii **Leroy Alford** #11840 b. 4 Jun 1919.
  - + 168. iii **Evelyn Lucille Alford** #11841 b. 27 Sep 1920.
  - + 169. iv **Martin George Alford** #11842 b. 4 Apr 1922.
  - + 170. v **Dorothy Marie Alford** #11843 b. 12 Aug 1924.
    - 171. vi Wanda Lee Alford #11844 b. 19 Aug 1929, Cherokee County, Kansas, m. (1)? Gumfory #12799, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown, m. (2) Earl Floyd James #11868, b.

- 15 Apr 1925, Unknown, d. Alive in 2001, buried: N/A. Wanda died Unknown, buried: Unknown. (535) Wanda Lee Alford, daughter of "Tobe" Alford, was born on August 19, 1929 in Cherokee County, Kansas. In 1946 she married Earl Floyd James (4/15/1925-alive) in Abilene, Kansas. In 1962 Wanda lived in Wichita, Kansas. Nothing else is known of her. They had a son named Steven James.
- 102. **Charles Earl Alford** #11870 (24.Robert<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 15 Feb 1892, Fulton (Lee County), Mississippi, m. **Maude Viola Farris** #11875, b. 25 Oct 1892, Yellville (Marion County), Arkansas, d. 5 Aug 1988, Joplin, Missouri, buried: 1988, White Chapel Cemetery in Wichita, Kansas. Charles died 27 Jul 1976, Wichita (Sedgwick County), Kansas, buried: 1976, White Chapel Cemetery in Wichita, Kansas. (212) Charles Earl Alford, son of Robert Lafayette Alford, was born on February 15, 1892 in Lee County, Mississippi (Fulton). He grew up in Mississippi, but moved to Pontotoc County, Oklahoma (Jessie) by around 1910 with his parents. He married Maude Viola Farris (10/25/1892-8/5/1988) in 1912 in Pontotoc County, OK. On June 5, 1917, Earl registered for the draft in Coal County, Oklahoma. In the 1920s, the family moved to Grady County, Oklahoma. They were divorced in 1961. Charles died on July 27, 1976 in Wichita, Kansas and is buried at the White Chapel Cemetery there. Maude survived him and died in 1988 in Joplin, Missouri. She is buried next to Charles.

Children:

- 172. i Cleo Myrtle Alford #11876 b. 30 Dec 1914, Pontotoc County, Oklahoma, m. Never Married #11884. Cleo died 25 Apr 1918, Pontotoc County, Oklahoma, buried: 1918, Unknown.
- 173. ii **Opal Leona Alford** #11877 b. 10 May 1917, Pontotoc County, Oklahoma, m. **Never Married** #11885. Opal died 4 Nov 1934, Grady County, Oklahoma, buried: 1934, Unknown.
- + 174. iii **Earline Beryl Jo Alford** #11878 b. 11 Nov 1926.
  - 175. iv Charles Earl Alford, Jr. #11879 b. 11 Nov 1926, Grady County, Oklahoma, m. Never Married #11886. Charles died 11 Nov 1926, Grady County, Oklahoma, buried: 1926, Unknown.
  - 176. v **Edna Juanita Alford** #12797 b. Unknown, m. **Teral S. Cable** #12798, b. Unknown, d. Unknown. Edna died Unknown, buried: Unknown.
- 103. James David Alford #11871 (24.Robert³, 3.George², 1.Clinton¹) b. 11 Dec 1894, Tupelo (Lee County), Mississippi, m. (1) Roxie M. Farris #11887, b. 22 Oct 1894, Marion County, Arkansas, d. 1929, Stonewall (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1929, Jessie Cemetery in Pontotoc Co, Oklahoma, m. (2) Myrtle? #12796, b. 1 Nov 1908, Unknown, d. FEB 1982, Unknown, buried: 1982, Unknown. James died AUG 1975, Stonewall (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1975, Unknown. James David Alford, son of Robert Lafayette Alford, was bom on December 11, 1894 in Lee County, Mississippi (Tupelo). The red-headed "Jim" grew up in Mississippi, but moved to Pontotoc County, Oklahoma by around 1910 with his parents. He married his first wife, Roxie M. Farris (10/22/1894-1929) on May 4, 1913 in Pontotoc County. On June 5, 1917, "Jim" Alford registered for the draft in Coal County, Oklahoma. After his wife's death in 1929, the recently widowed James went, with his children, to live with his parents in Grady County, Oklahoma (Chikasha), where they showed on the 1930 census. His children were also with him. Roxie Alford is buried at Jessie Cemetery in Jessie, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). James later married Myrtle? (11/1/1908-2/1982) (date and location unknown). In 1970 the couple was living in Stonewall, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). "Jim" Alford died in August 1975 in Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). Nothing else is known of him.

Children by Roxie M. Farris:

- 177. i **Flora Alford** #11888 b. 1914, Pontotoc County, Oklahoma, m. **Leroy Sawyers** #11892, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Flora died AFT. 1930, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1930, Unknown.
- 178. ii Robert Lafayette "Lee" Alford #11889 b. 23 Apr 1916, Pontotoc County, Oklahoma, m.

- Annie Mae Ayres #11893, b. 22 Feb 1918, Oklahoma, d. 25 Feb 1983, Chowchilla (Madera County, California, buried: 1983, Unknown. Robert died 19 Feb 1988, Chowchilla (Madera County), California, buried: 1988, Unknown.
- 179. iii **Beulah B. Alford** #11890 b. 1919, Coal County, Oklahoma, m. **Robert Polston** #11894, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Beulah died AFT. 1930, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1930, Unknown.
- 180. iv **Lillian Alford** #11891 b. 1921, Coal County, Oklahoma, m. **Roy Wood** #11895, b. Unknown, d. Unknown, buried: Unknown. Lillian died AFT. 1930, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1930, Unknown.
- 104. **Leonard Hobson Alford** #11872 (24.Robert<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 17 Jan 1900, Fulton (Lee County), Mississippi, m. **Beulah M.?** #11896, b. 1903, Unknown, d. AFT. 1930, Unknown, buried: AFT. 1930, Unknown. Leonard died JUL 1986, Ada (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 1986, Unknown. (214) Leonard Hobson Alford, son of Robert Lafayette Alford, was born on January 17, 1900 in Fulton, Mississippi (Lee County). He grew up in there, but by 1910, had moved with his parents to Pontotoc County, Oklahoma. On September 12, 1918, Leonard registered for the draft at Jessie, Oklahoma (Pontotoc County). In around 1919, he moved with his parents to Coal County, Oklahoma as a teenager, and around 1925, to Grady County, Oklahoma. In 1928 Leonard married Beulah M. ? (1903-aft 1930) in Grady County. The 1930 census shows the family living in Chikasha (Grady County). He died in July 1986 (SSDI) in Ada, Oklahoma. Nothing else is known of him *Children:* 
  - 181. i **Leonard Hobson Alford, Jr.** #11897 b. 1929, Grady County, Oklahoma, m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #11898. Leonard died Unknown, buried: Unknown.
- 105. **Minnie May Alford** #11873 (24.Robert<sup>3</sup>, 3.George<sup>2</sup>, 1.Clinton<sup>1</sup>) b. 17 Oct 1902, Lee County, Mississippi, m. **John Corbet Baxter** #11899, b. 21 May 1895, Unknown, d. MAR 1978, Unknown, buried: 1978, Unknown. Minnie died 20 Jun 2004, Ada (Pontotoc County), Oklahoma, buried: 2004, Unknown. Minnie May Alford, daughter of Robert Lafayette Alford, was born on October 17, 1902 in Lee County, Mississippi. She grew up there and later in Pontotoc County, Oklahoma and married John Corbet Baxter (5/21/1895-3/1978) in Pontotoc County. The 1930 census shows Minnie and her husband living next door to her brother, Leonard Hobson Alford, in Chikasha, Oklahoma (Grady County). Minnie died on June 20, 2004 in Pontotoc County, Oklahoma. They had at least one child: Corbet Baxter, Jr. (1925-?). *Children:* 
  - 182. i **Corbet J. Baxter, Jr.** #11900 b. 1925, Grady County, Oklahoma, m. \_\_\_\_\_ **Unknown** #11901. Corbet died Unknown, buried: Unknown.

# **INDEX**

?, Beulah M	32	Alford, Henry Marion	4, 12
?, Carrie	7	Alford, Henry Vernon	
?, Lovie	26	Alford, Infant	23
?, Mary C	5	Alford, Iva Dell	14, 25
?, Myrtle	31	Alford, James	16
?, Nettie	15	Alford, James David	18, 31
?, Ollie B	18	Alford, James Egbert	17, 29
?, Thelma Adelaide		Alford, James Thomas	3, 9
??, Elizab eth		Alford, Job	1
??, Margaret	7	Alford, John	5
??, Nellie		Alford, John Turner	4, 11
Alford, Alice Booney		Alford, Julius Charles "Charlie"	4, 14
Alford, Amos B.		Alford, Leila	
Alford, Amos Roy		Alford, Lenora	14
Alford, Annie L.		Alford, Leonard Hobson	
Alford, Arthur Harold		Alford, Leonard Hobson, Jr	
Alford, Bertie Lee		Alford, Leroy	
Alford, Beulah B.		Alford, Lillian	
Alford, Bonnie Adele		Alford, Lowery Lovell "Doc"	
Alford, Charles Earl		Alford, Lubye Lee	
Alford, Charles Earl, Jr.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Alford, Luther Iris	
Alford, Charles Lovell Ezra "Love"		Alford, Lynol Hugh	
Alford, Charles Whitfield		Alford, Mamie Estelle	
Alford, Chorner Alexander		Alford, Margaret Louise	
Alford, Claude Brantley, Jr		Alford, Margarette Lou	
Alford, Claude Brantley, Sr		Alford, Marshall Edward	
Alford, Claudine		Alford, Martin George	
Alford, Cleo Myrtle		Alford, Mary Ann	
Alford, Clinton		Alford, Mary Indiana Frances	
Alford, Della King		Alford, Mary Rose	
Alford, Doris Marie		Alford, Mattie Bell	
Alford, Dorothy Marie		Alford, Millard Lewis	
Alford, Doyle C.		Alford, Minnie May	
Alford, Earl		Alford, Murray	
Alford, Earline		Alford, Opal Leona	
Alford, Earline Beryl Jo		Alford, Paul Orval	
Alford, Earnest B.		Alford, Pauline	
Alford, Edgar Macon		Alford, Reuben R.	
Alford, Edna Juanita		Alford, Robert Lafayette "Lee"	
Alford, Edward Lee		Alford, Robert Leonard Lafayette	
Alford, Edward Lee, Jr.	*	Alford, Roy Brewster	
Alford, Elizabeth "Lizzie" Alice		Alford, Samantha Elizabeth	
Alford, Emma Eliza		Alford, Samuel Bloxcom	
Alford, Ethel		Alford, Samuel Truitt	
Alford, Ettel		Alford, Sarah Belle	
Alford, Evelyn Lucille		Alford, Sarah Elizabeth "Lizzy"	
Alford, Fletcher Hert		Alford, Sarah Mahana	
Alford, Flora		Alford, Savannah	
Alford, Fred Eugene		Alford, Smithie Ola	
Alford, Freddie Joe		Alford, Susan Marie Antoinette	
Alford, George Towns		Alford, Sybil	
Alford, George Towns "Tobe", Jr		Alford, Thomas Luther	
Alford, George Washington		Alford, Viola	
		Alford, Vivian Sallie	
Alford, Grady Lovell		Alford, Wanda Joyce	
Alford, Harral		Alford, Wanda Lee	
Alford, Helen Belle Willard		Alford, William Chorner	
		Alford, William Clinton	
Alford, Henry Alma	13, 22	Anora, winiam Chinon	1, 3

Alford, William David	10	Davis, Ruben	
Alford, William Earl	13, 23	Davis, Thomas Jefferson	
Alford, William Earl, Jr.	24	Davis, William F.	
Alford, William Henry	1, 2	Duke, Georgia	20
Alford, William John "Willie"	12	Duplissey, Claude Lee	24
Alford, William Lafayette	3, 6	Duplissey, Claude Lee, Jr	25
Alford, William Purlis		Duplissey, June Estelle	25
Andrews, Abbie		Duplissey, Marion Carr	
Andrews, Charles		Farris, Maude Viola	
Andrews, Derrell Haisley		Farris, Roxie M.	
Andrews, Joanna		Fourcade, Mabel	
Andrews, John		Franks, Louisa	
		Furry, Mary Ellen	
Andrews, Oakley		Futch, William Bishop	
Andrews, Thomas		Gumfory, ?	
Andrews, Yarborough		•	
Ayres, Annie Mae		Harris, William Jesse	
Bash, Nellie Elaine		Hicks, Floyd	
Batson, Martha A.		Hoffman, Delcio "Dilsie"	
Batson, Mary M.		Holmes, Georgianna "Anna"	
Batson, William P.		Howell, Mary Etna	
Batson, Zachariah T.		Hrabe, Tillie	
Baxter, Corbet J., Jr.	32	James, Earl Floyd	
Baxter, John Corbet	32	Keck, Ed	24
Benton, Augustus Vonlee	9	Kemp, Eleanor Alice	26
Brown, Lillie	14	Kensler, Delores	30
Cable, Teral S.	31	Latimer, Edna Alice	11
Children, No	17, 22, 25, 26	Loftin, Marion	25
Clarke, Charles Rosemund		Loftin, W.D.	25
Clarke, Harry Glenn		Marks, Hazel	
Clarke, James Buchanan		Married, Never 1, 4-6, 9, 10, 12-14, 18, 22, 2	
Clarke, Jes se Cecil		Martin, William Henry	
Clarke, John		Matthews, Vitrell	
Clarke, John Edgar		Mayfield, Carrol Benjamin	
Clarke, John Peter		McArthur, William	
Clarke, Julia Anna		McKnight, John "Johnnie" Weldon	
Clarke, Mary Martha "Mattie"		Milam, Charles B. "Charlie"	
		Milam, Charles F.	
Clarke, Nancy		Milam, Elizabeth Belle	
Clarke, Neill		Milam, Louis "Louie"	
Clarke, Reuben Alford			
Clarke, Stella		Milam, Lovie Cathryn	
Clarke, Victor Perrin		Milam, Merner	
Clarke, William Andrew		Milam, Robert Lee, Jr.	
Clement, Clark		Milam, Robert Lee, Sr.	
Colvin, Jacob Oscar	9	Mooney, Sarah	
Cowan, J.P.	8	Moore, Lovell	6
Crews, Carrie Missouri	28	Moore, Ursula "Sula"	6
Crews, Cora Lee	28	Murray, Ethel	15
Crews, Lahoma Bonita	28	Neal, Catherine W.	9
Crews, Lillie Mae	28	Nowling, Rebecca	19
Crews, Naomi Betty	28	Olsen, Jesse Hayden	28
Crews, Roland Alford	28	Owen, David Daniel	20
Crews, Rufus	28	Owens, Samantha Martha Ann	
Crews, Thomas Montgomery		Owens, William	
Crews, Tommie		Padgett, Narcissus	
Crews, Velma		Page, Mahana Elizabeth	
Crowder, ?		Parkman, John Daniel	
		Parkman, Lela Henrietta	
Davis, Elizabeth			
Davis, Jesse Leon		Peck, Lela Ethel	
Davis, Margaret L.		Polston, Robert	
Davis, Martha	11	Porterfield, Kathryn "Callie" Denning	28

Preacher, William Arthur
Radan, Mary Cathryn
Radan, Otto H
Rice, Rosia Savannah
Rydin, Victor
Sandlin, Jessie B
Sandlin, Le la Estelle
Sawyers, Leroy
Schmitt, Charles Henry
Schmitt, Marguerite Ida
Scott, Hattie
Sherrill, Eliza Gilmore
Simmons, Lena
Sims, Marie "Mittie"
Slaughter, Martha
Smith, Alice Serena
Smith, Daniel
Smith, Daniel Matthew
Smith, Ellen Genora
Smith, Gypsy L
Smith, Mahala F
Smith, Mary L
Smith, Nettie E
Starnes, Theodore "Ted"
Stockwell, Flora Bell

Stogsdill, David Archibald	8
Strickland, Henry Mitchel	9
Thorton, Herbert A	0
Tiner, William Henry	8
Truitt, Clara Marguerite	0
Turner?, Sarah Ann	1
Unknown, 2, 4, 6-9, 14-16, 24, 25, 27, 29, 32	2
Vaughan, Abner Michael	
Vaughan, Alma	8
Vaughan, Betty Lou	0
Vaughan, Fenner	8
Vaughan, Giles Bowers	
Vaughan, Henry	
Vaughan, Lee Gehazie	0
Vaughan, Margaret	
Vaughan, Mary	8
Vaughan, Michael, Jr.	7
Vaughan, Millard A.	8
Vaughan, Oscar	8
Vredenberg, Earl	8
Webb, Eliza Louviza	2
Wiley, Elton	
Wood, Roy	2
Wright, Beulah Benton	7